# NATRIURETIC PEPTIDES MODULATE HEART RATE, ELECTRICAL CONDUCTION AND ARRHYTHMOGENSIS *IN VIVO*

by

Kimberly M. Vella

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

at

Dalhousie University Halifax, Nova Scotia June 2013

© Copyright by Kimberly M. Vella, 2013

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

List of Tables		iv
List of Figures		V
Abstract		vii
List of Abbreviations	and Symbols Used	viii
Acknowledgements		xii
Chapter 1: Introduction	on	1
1.1 Overview		1
1.2 Heart Rate	e and Electrical Conduction	2
1.2.1	The Sinoatrial Node and Cardiac Automaticity	2
1.2.2	Electrical Conduction and ECGs	3
1.2.3	Heart Rate Regulation	5
	1.2.3.1 Autonomic Regulation of SAN Activity	5
1.3 Natriureti	c Peptides	6
1.3.1	Discovery and Structure	6
1.3.2	Synthesis, Posttranslational Processing and Circulating Levels	10
1.3.3	Metabolism and Degradation	14
1.4 Natriureti	c Peptide Receptors	17
1.4.1	NPR-A/NPR-B	17
1.4.2	NPR-C	22
1.5 Downstream	am Signaling Pathways of Natriuretic Peptides	23
1.6 Cardiovas	cular Effects of Natriuretic Peptides	25
1.6.1	Chronotropic Effects of NPs	26
1.6.2	Other Cardiac Effects of NPs	28
1.7 Objective	S	30
1.8 Hypothese	es	31
Chapter 2: Materials	and Methods	32
2.1 Experime	ntal Animals	32
2.1.1	C57BL/6 Mice	32
2.1.2 NPR-C Mutants		
2.2 Pharmaco	logical Compounds and Delivery Methods	33

2.3 Experimental Approaches	33
2.3.1. Surface and Intracardiac ECG Recordings	33
2.3.2. Blood Pressure	37
2.4 Statistical Analysis	37
Chapter 3: Results	45
3.1 Effects of CNP on Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction in vivo	45
3.2 Effects of CNP on Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction Following Autonomic Nervous System Blockade	52
3.3 Effects of BNP Infusion on Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction in vivo	59
3.4 Effect of the NPR-C Agonist cANF on Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction <i>in vivo</i>	1 59
3.5 Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction in Mice Lacking Functional NPR-C Receptors (NPR-C <sup>-/-</sup> )	63
3.6 Electrophysiological Properties and Susceptibility to Atrial Fibrillation in Mice Lacking Functional NPR-C Receptors (NPR-C <sup>-/-</sup> )	67
3.7 Blood Pressure of Conscious Wildtype Mice and Mice Lacking Functional NPR-C (NPR-C <sup>-/-</sup> )	75
Chapter 4: Discussion	78
4.1 Overview of Key Findings	78
4.2 BNP and CNP Increase Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction in vivo	79
4.3 Activation of NPR-C Decreases Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction	
in vivo	86
4.4 Cardiovascular Phenotype Of Mice Lacking Functional NPR-C Receptors (NPR-C <sup>-/-</sup> )	88
4.5 Study Limitations	91
4.6 Future Directions	92
4.7 Conclusions	93
References	95

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Dose and delivery method of pharmacological compounds used for acute NP injections	33
Table 2: Summary of ECG parameters following intravenous injection of CNP (10 μg/kg) in anesthetized mice.	48
Table 3: Summary of ECG parameters following intravenous injection of CNP $(100 \ \mu g/kg)$ in anesthetized mice	51
Table 4: Summary of ECG parameters following autonomic nervous system blockade and intravenous injection of CNP (10 $\mu$ g/kg) in anesthetized mice	55
Table 5: Summary of ECG parameters following autonomic nervous system blockade and intravenous infusion of CNP (100 $\mu$ g/kg) in anesthetized mice	58
Table 6: Summary of ECG parameters following intravenous injection of BNP (100 μg/kg) in anesthetized mice.	62
Table 7: Summary of ECG parameters following infusion of the NPR-C agonist, cANF (100µg/kg) in anesthetized mice.	66
Table 8: Summary of ECG parameters measured by surface ECG in anesthetized NPR- $C^{-/-}$ compared to NPR- $C^{+/+}$ and NPR- $C^{+/-}$ littermates	70
Table 9: Summary of the electrophysiological parameters measured by intracardiac ECG in NPR-C <sup>-/-</sup> compared to NPR-C <sup>+/+</sup> and NPR-C <sup>+/-</sup> littermates.	72

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Schematic illustrating the amino acid sequence and ring structure of natriuretic peptides
Figure 2: Schematic representation of natriuretic peptides receptors (NPRs) and their downstream signaling pathways
Figure 3: A representative mouse ECG trace illustrating the standard ECG parameters measured by surface ECG
Figure 4: Assessment of sinoatrial node function <i>in vivo</i> by determination of sinoatrial node recovery time (SNRT)
Figure 5: Determination of atrial effective refractory period (AERP) in vivo41
Figure 6: Determination of atrioventricular node effective refractory period (AVNERP) <i>in vivo</i>
Figure 7: Effect of CNP (10 µg/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice
Figure 8: Effect of CNP (100 µg/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice
Figure 9: Effect of CNP (10 $\mu$ g/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice following inhibition of the autonomic nervous system by atropine and propranolol (10 mg/kg IP)53
Figure 10: Effect of CNP (100 $\mu$ g/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice following inhibition of the autonomic nervous system by atropine and propranolol (10 mg/kg IP)56
Figure 11: Effect of BNP (100 µg/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice60
Figure 12: Effect of the natriuretic peptide receptor C agonist, cANF (100 µg/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice
Figure 13: Basal heart rate of mutant mice lacking functional NPR-C receptors (NPR-C <sup>-/-</sup> ) in comparison to wildtype (NPR-C <sup>+/+</sup> ) and heterozygous (NPR-C <sup>+/-</sup> ) littermates
Figure 14: Inducibility of atrial fibrillation in mice lacking functional NPR-C receptors (NPR-C <sup>-/-</sup> ) in comparison to wildtype (NPR-C <sup>+/+</sup> ) and heterozygous (NPR-C <sup>+/-</sup> ) littermates

Figure 15: Blood pressure of mutant mice lacking functional NPR-C receptors	
$(NPR-C^{-/-})$ in comparison to wildtype $(NPR-C^{+/+})$ and heterozygous $(NPR-C^{+/-})$	
littermates	76
Figure 16: Potential mechanisms of heart rate regulation by natriuretic peptides and	

#### ABSTRACT

Natriuretic peptides (NPs) are a family of cardioprotective hormones including B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) and C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP). NPs elicit their effects via three receptors denoted NPR-A (binds BNP), NPR-B (binds CNP) and NPR-C (binds all NPs). In this study we performed electrocardiograms (ECG) and programmed stimulation protocols to study the effects of BNP, CNP and their NPRs on heart rate (HR), electrical conduction, and susceptibility to atrial fibrillation (AF). Acute injection of BNP and CNP increased HR in wildtype animals, whereas selective activation of NPR-C decreased HR. No differences in HR, sinus node function or blood pressure were observed in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice compared to wildtype (NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup>) and heterozygote (NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup>) littermates. However, NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice are more susceptible to AF compared to wildtype controls. These experiments provide novel insight into the direct electrophysiological effects of NPs and their receptors in the heart.

## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS USED

%	Percentage
°C	Degrees Celsius
β-AR	β-adrenergic receptor
ACh	Acetylcholine
AERP	Atrial effective refractory period
AF	Atrial fibrillation
ANF	Atrial natriuretic factor
ANP	Atrial natriuretic peptide
ANS	Autonomic nervous system
AP	Action potential
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
AVN	Atrioventricular node
AVNERP	Atrioventricular node effective refractory period
BNP	B-type natriuretic peptide
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
cANF	Cys <sup>18</sup> -atrial natriuretic factor
cGMP	Cyclic guanosine monophosphate
CHF	Congestive heart failure
CNG	Cyclic nucleotide-gated ion channel
CNP	C-type natriuretic peptide
CNS	Central nervous system
СООН	Carboxyl
cSNRT	Corrected sinus node recovery time
DAG	Diacylglycerol
DNP	Dendroaspis natriuretic peptide
ECD	Extracellular domain

ECG	Electrocardiogram
EDHF	Endothelium derived hyperpolarizing factor
fmol	Femtomole
g	Gram
GC	Guanylyl cyclase
GCD	Guanylyl cyclase domain
Gi	Inhibitory G protein
GIRK	G protein inward rectifier potassium channel
GPCR	G protein coupled receptor
Gs	Stimulatory G protein
GTP	Guanosine triphosphate
HCN	Hyperpolarization-activated cyclic-nucleotide gated
HR	Heart rate
Hz	Hertz
I <sub>Ca,L</sub>	L-type calcium current
I <sub>Ca,T</sub>	T-type calcium current
IDE	Insulin-degrading enzyme
I <sub>f</sub>	Hyperpolarization-activated "funny" current
I <sub>K,1</sub>	Inward rectifier potassium current
I <sub>K</sub>	Delayed rectifier potassium current
$I_{K,Ach}$	Acetylcholine-activated inward rectifier potassium current
I <sub>Na</sub>	Inward sodium current
I <sub>NCX</sub>	Na <sup>+</sup> -Ca <sup>2+</sup> exchange current
IP	Intraperitoneal
IP <sub>3</sub>	Inositol triphosphate
ISO	Isoproterenol
IV	Intravenous

kg	Kilogram
KHD	Kinase homology domain
L	Litre
LBD	Ligand binding domain
mA	Milliampere
MAP	Mean arterial pressure
МАРК	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MDP	Maximum diastolic potential
mg	Milligram
min	Minute
ml	Millilitre
mmHg	Millimetre of mercury
MMP	Matrix metalloproteinases
ms	Millisecond
NH <sub>2</sub>	Amino
nM	Nanomolar
NP	Natriuretic peptide
NPR	Natriuretic peptide receptor
NPR-A	Natriuretic peptide receptor A
NPR-B	Natriuretic peptide receptor B
NPR-C	Natriuretic peptide receptor C
PDE	Phosphodiesterase
PIP <sub>2</sub>	Phosphatidyl inositol bisphosphate
РКА	Protein kinase A
РКС	Protein kinase C
РКС	Protein kinase G
ΡLCβ	$\beta$ isoform of phospholipase C

pmol	Picomole
PSNS	Parasympathetic nervous system
RMP	Resting membrane potential
S	Second
SAN	Sinoatrial node
SNRT	Sinus node recovery time
SNRT <sub>100</sub>	Sinus node recovery time with a basic cycle length of 100 ms
SNS	Sympathetic nervous system
SR	Sarcoplasmic reticulum
μg	Microgram
μl	Microlitre
uM	Micromolar
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
VSM	Vacular smooth muscle

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost I would like to thank my supervisor, Dr. Robert Rose for giving me the opportunity to complete my graduate degree in such a high quality research laboratory. Your guidance and support have been greatly appreciated and it has truly been an honour to work with such a passionate and knowledgeable scientist. You have helped me acquire a wealth of knowledge related to cardiac electrophysiology, taught me to think more critically and motivated me to become a better student and scientist. Thank you Rob for such a "phosphorylating" experience!

I would also like to extend gratitude to members of my supervisory committee; Dr. Susan Howlett and Dr. Younes Anini for their encouragement, guidance and support over the course of my research project. Sincere thanks to our graduate coordinator Dr. Elizabeth Cowely for her assistance and advice throughout my graduate degree.

To my fellow members of the Rose Lab both past and present, thank you for your friendship, encouragement and support both in an out of the lab. You have helped make this experience a truly memorable one and I wish you all the best in your future endeavours. A special thanks to Dr. Rui Hua and Dr. Emmanuel Egom for their advice and assistance throughout my research project and to Purnima Narayanan for her patience, guidance and technical support.

Finally I would like to thank my family and friends for their unwavering love and support. Mom and Dad, I would not be where I am today with you. Thank you for always supporting me while I pursue my dreams, and for always being there for me throughout the good times and bad. Words cannot express my gratitude for everything you both have done for me.

xii

#### **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.1 Overview**

Regulation of the electrical activity of the heart is a complex process that involves both neural and hormonal control. Heart rate (HR) is a major determinant of cardiac output and therefore plays a critical role in maintaining cardiac performance in both physiological and pathophysiological conditions. The spontaneous generation of electrical impulses in the sinoatrial node (SAN) and the coordinated conduction of these impulses throughout the conduction system are necessary for maintaining automaticity and rhythmicity in the heart. There are several regulators of heart rate, most notably the autonomic nervous system (ANS). Recently, we have shown that natriuretic peptides (NPs), a family of cardioprotective peptide hormones produced in the heart, regulate heart rate, sinoatrial node function and electrical conduction *in vitro* (Azer *et al.* 2012; Springer et al. 2012). Although significant progress has been made in this area of research, the electrophysiological effects of NPs in vivo are not well understood and thus this was the main focus of the studies described in this thesis. Here, we have recorded electrocardiograms (ECG) in mice to study the effects of B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) and C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP) as well as their receptors on heart rate and electrical conduction in the presence of an intact nervous system. We have also performed surface and intracardiac ECGs in conjunction with standard programmed stimulation protocols to characterize the cardiac electrophysiological phenotype of mice lacking functional natriuretic peptide receptor C (NPR-C).

#### **1.2 Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction**

In higher vertebrates, the heart exhibits a unique property of generating spontaneous electrical impulses that dictate the frequency of contraction of the heart under normal physiological conditions. This automaticity is generated by a specialized population of cells that have low contractility but exhibit periodical electrical oscillations (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008). These specialized cells are found in the SAN, the atrioventricular node (AVN), and the Purkinje fibres. While all of these specialized cells exhibit properties of automaticity, the SAN acts as the physiological or leading pacemaker of the heart in normal conditions and will be further discussed in the next section.

#### 1.2.1 The Sinoatrial Node and Cardiac Automaticity

The SAN is a structurally heterogeneous region located at the junction of the superior vena cava and the right atrium, and adjacent to the crista terminalis (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008; Monfredi *et al.* 2010). Unlike the working myocardium, pacemaker cells in the SAN do not have a stable resting membrane potential (RMP). Instead SAN cells exhibit a gradual and spontaneous depolarization in the diastolic phase which is referred to as a diastolic depolarization or pacemaker potential (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008; Monfredi *et al.* 2010). This spontaneous depolarization forms the basis of automaticity in the SAN and involves several ionic currents including the inward hyperpolarization-activated "funny" current (I<sub>f</sub>) carried by hyperpolarization-activated cyclic-nucleotide gated (HCN) channels, T- and L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> currents (I<sub>Ca,T</sub> and I<sub>Ca,L</sub>), and the inward Na<sup>+</sup>-Ca<sup>2+</sup> exchange current (I<sub>NCX</sub>) which is driven by Ca<sup>2+</sup> release from the

sarcoplasmic reticulum (SR) (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008; Monfredi et al. 2010). The lack of the inward rectifier  $K^+$  current  $(I_{K,1})$  in the SAN and the decay of the delayed rectifier  $K^+$  current (I<sub>K</sub>) following an action potential (AP) also facilitate the generation of the pacemaker potential (Monfredi et al. 2010). The lack of IK,1 in the SAN also accounts for a more depolarized maximum diastolic potential (MDP) in SAN cells compared to the RMP of the working myocardium (Monfredi et al. 2010). Similar to non-automatic cells, once the membrane potential in SAN cells reaches threshold, an AP is triggered. However, the rate of AP depolarization in SAN cells is slower than that of the working myocardium as SAN cells have little sodium current (I<sub>Na</sub>) that is responsible for the AP upstroke in most excitable cells (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008; Monfredi et al. 2010). Instead, the depolarization phase of the AP in SAN cells is due to I<sub>Ca,L</sub> (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008; Monfredi et al. 2010). While the SAN is considered the "natural" pacemaker that sets the heart rate, the frequency of electrical impulses can be modulated by either altering the rate of the diastolic depolarization and/or the maximum diastolic potential. This will be discussed further in the autonomic regulation of heart rate below.

#### 1.2.2 Electrical Conduction and ECGs

The SAN acts as the pacemaker of the heart initiating electrical impulses to stimulate contractile cells of the working myocardium. Rhythmic and synchronized contraction of the atria and ventricles is essential for the maintenance of cardiac output and is accomplished through a specialized cardiac conduction system. This system consists of three main parts: the SAN, the AVN and the His-Purkinje system (Boyett, 2009). Following their generation in the SAN, electrical impulses spread throughout the atria, exciting the contractile atrial syncitium and sending a wave of depolarization to the

AVN. The AVN is located near the base of the right atrium and conducts the electrical impulse from the atria to the ventricles. Conduction velocity through the AVN is slow, allowing the atria to pump blood into the ventricle prior to ventricular systole. The atrioventricular bundle (or the Bundle of His), bundle branches and Purkinje fibres make up the His-Purkinje system and conduct the electrical impulse throughout the ventricles to facilitate a coordinated ventricular contraction (Boyett, 2009).

Abnormalities in the initiation and/or conduction of electrical impulses throughout the heart can lead to the generation of cardiac arrhythmias; therefore recording the electrical activity of the heart is an invaluable research and clinical tool. An ECG records the electrical activity generated by the working myocardium using electrodes placed on the surface of the body. The electrical events generated by the specialized cells of the conduction system are too small to be recorded by an ECG, however, based on recordings from the atria and ventricles one can assess the rate. rhythm and conduction of electrical impulses throughout the heart (Becker, 2005). In general a typical ECG trace consists of three deflections called the P wave, QRS complex and T wave (see Figure 3 on page 34). The P wave represents depolarization of the atrial myocardium; the QRS complex represents depolarization of the ventricles and the T wave represents repolarization of the ventricles. The intervals between the deflections also provide essential information about electrical conduction through the heart. The PR interval represents conduction through the AV node and the QT interval is a measure of conduction through, and subsequent repolarization of the ventricles.

#### 1.2.3 Heart Rate Regulation

The SAN is the intrinsic pacemaker of the heart, however several inputs (neural and hormonal) act on the SAN to modulate heart rate. The SAN is under tonic control of both divisions of the autonomic nervous system and autonomic regulation of SAN activity has been well documented as discussed below.

#### 1.2.3.1 Autonomic Regulation of SAN Activity

The autonomic nervous system (ANS) is a critical regulator of heart rate and consists of two major divisions; the sympathetic nervous system (SNS) and the parasympathetic nervous system (PSNS). Input from the SNS on the SAN enhances automaticity (and thus heart rate) while input from the PSNS has opposite effects. Sympathetic nerve fibres in the heart release catecholamines (norepinephrine and epinephrine) that act, at least in part, on  $\beta$ -adrenergic receptors ( $\beta$ -AR) in the SAN (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008). Activation of  $\beta$ -ARs is coupled to the activation of stimulatory heterotrimeric G-proteins ( $G_s$ ). Upon activation, the  $\alpha$ -subunit of  $G_s$  activates the enzyme adenylyl cyclase which catalyzes the conversion of adenosine triphosphate (ATP) into the second messenger cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP). cAMP increases heart rate by binding directly to HCN channels in the SAN, increasing I<sub>f</sub> and the slope of the diastolic depolarization (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008). cAMP also indirectly increases heart rate by activating protein kinase A (PKA). PKA mediates the phosphorylation of HCN channels, voltage gated  $Ca^{2+}$  channels and ryanodine receptors on the SR to increase I<sub>f</sub>, I<sub>CaL</sub>, SR Ca<sup>2+</sup> release and I<sub>NCX</sub> respectively (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008).

Parasympathetic regulation of heart rate is mediated by binding of the

neurotransmitter acetylcholine (ACh) to the muscarinic  $M_2$  receptor. The  $M_2$  receptor is coupled to the heterotrimeric inhibitory G protein (G<sub>i</sub>). The  $\alpha$ -subunit associated with G<sub>i</sub> inhibits the activity of adenylyl cyclase and decreases production of cAMP. This leads to a decrease in I<sub>f</sub>, I<sub>Ca, L</sub> and I<sub>NCX</sub>, thereby reducing the slope of the diastolic depolarization and decreasing heart rate (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008). The  $\beta\gamma$  subunit of G<sub>i</sub> proteins associated with M<sub>2</sub> receptors also activates the ACh-sensitive potassium current, I<sub>K,ACh</sub> which is carried by G protein inward rectifier potassium (GIRK) channels (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008). Activation of I<sub>K,ACh</sub> increases the repolarizing current during diastole consequently hyperpolarizing the MDP. Therefore heart rate is slowed due to prolongation of the time required to reach threshold.

In addition to the ANS, a number of peptides including angiotensin II and vasoactive intestinal peptide have also been shown to modulate heart rate either by direct action on the SAN or through interactions with the ANS (Beaulieu and Lambert, 1998). Another group of peptides that have such effects is the natriuretic peptides, which are the focus of my research project and will be discussed in greater detail below.

#### **1.3 Natriuretic Peptides**

#### 1.3.1 Discovery and Structure

Natriuretic peptides (NPs) are a family of structurally related but genetically distinct peptide hormones that regulate blood pressure and blood volume in humans and nonhuman vertebrates (Martinez-Rumayor *et al.* 2008). As their name suggests, NPs

maintain cardiovascular homeostasis by promoting natriuresis, diuresis and vasodilation (McDowell *et al.* 1995; Levin *et al.* 1998). The field of natriuretic peptides was pioneered by de Bold and colleagues in 1981 with the landmark discovery that infusion of atrial extracts had potent natriuretic and diuretic effects in rats (de Bold *et al.* 1981). This discovery led to the isolation of atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP; also referred to as atrial natriuretic factor, ANF) and established the role of the heart as an endocrine organ (de Bold, 1985). Subsequent isolation of B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP), originally named brain natriuretic peptide (Sudoh *et al.* 1988) and C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP) (Sudoh *et al.* 1990) from porcine brain extracts was based on their potent relaxant effect on smooth muscle. Recently, a fourth NP termed Dendroaspis natriuretic peptide (DNP) was isolated from the venom of the green mamba snake (*Dendropaspis angusticeps*) (Schweitz *et al.* 1992). The physiological role of this 38-amino acid peptide in mammals, including humans, is still under investigation and will not be discussed further.

All NPs are structurally similar and contain the highly conserved sequence CFGXXDRIXXXXGLGC (see Figure 1) where X is any amino acid (Potter *et al.* 2006). A disulfide-linkage between the flanking cysteines forms a 17 amino acid ring that is essential for biological activity (Misono *et al.* 1984). The length and amino acid composition of the amino (NH<sub>2</sub>)-terminal and carboxyl (COOH)-terminal amino acid chains vary between members of the NP family, giving each peptide its unique properties. CNP is highly homologous to ANP but lacks a COOH-terminus tail. BNP exhibits the greatest interspecies variability in primary structure while CNP is the most evolutionary conserved NP (Pandey, 2005).

## Figure 1.

Schematic illustrating the amino acid sequence and ring structure of natriuretic peptides. ANP: Atrial natriuretic peptide; BNP: B-type natriuretic peptide; CNP: C-type natriuretic peptide; DNP: Dendroaspis natriuretic peptide.





ANP



CNP

BNP



Figure 1.

While NPs share a highly homologous structure, all NPs are genetically distinct. CNP is the most ancient NP and evolutionary analysis has revealed that ANP and BNP evolved from a CNP duplication event (Inoue *et al.* 2003). The gene encoding human ANP (*NPPA*) which is located on the short arm of chromosome 1 (1p36.21) is only 8 kb downstream of *NPPB*, the gene encoding BNP (1p36.2) (Tamura *et al.* 1996; Potter *et al.* 2006). The gene that encodes human CNP (*NPPC*) is located on chromosome 2 (2q24qter) (Ogawa *et al.* 1994b).

#### 1.3.2 Synthesis, Posttranslational Processing and Circulating Levels

All natriuretic peptides are synthesized as preprohormones that undergo posttranslational processing to produce the active peptide. ANP is synthesized in atrial granules, first as the 151-amino acid prepro-ANP (Potter et al. 2006). Cleavage of the NH<sub>2</sub> terminal signal sequence produces the 126-amino acid pro-ANP which is the predominant form of ANP stored in atrial granules (Inagami, 1989). The biologically active form of ANP is produced upon secretion from atrial myocytes through proteolytic cleavage of pro-ANP by corin, a transmembrane cardiac serine protease (Yan et al. 2000; Wu et al. 2002; Chan et al. 2005). Corin is highly expressed on the surface of atrial cardiomyocytes (Hooper et al. 2000) and cleaves pro-ANP into the bioactive 28 amino acid ANP (residues 99-126) and the inactive NH<sub>2</sub>-terminal pro-ANP (residues 1-98). Alternative processing of pro-ANP in the kidney produces a 32 amino acid protein called urodilatin which was purified from human urine and acts exclusively in the kidney to elicit natriuretic and diuretic effects (Schulz-Knappe et al. 1988; Goetz, 1991; Forssmann et al. 1998). Under physiological conditions, ANP is primarily expressed and stored in atrial granules; however it is also expressed at much lower levels in the ventricles (de

Bold et al. 2001). Interestingly, production of ANP by the ventricles is increased in neonates (Cameron et al. 1996) and in patients with cardiovascular diseases, including cardiac hypertrophy and heart failure (Saito et al. 1989; Takemura et al. 1991; Yasue et al. 1989). While ANP is continuously secreted from the heart, mechanical and neuroendocrine stimuli can increase the rate of secretion (de Bold et al. 1996). Atrial distension due to increased intravascular volume has been identified as the primary stimulus for acute ANP secretion (Dietz, 1984; Lang et al. 1985; Bilder et al. 1986; de Bold et al. 1986; Edwards et al. 1988). Several additional stimuli have been identified which induce ANP secretion including; water immersion (Ogihara et al. 1986) head down tilt (Hollister et al. 1986), vasopressin (Manning et al. 1985; Zongazo et al. 1991), angiotensin II (Soualmia et al. 1997), endothelin (Stasch et al. 1989; Gardner et al. 1991), acetylcholine and  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ - adrenergic agonists (Schiebinger *et al.* 1987; Shields et al. 1989). Following secretion into the coronary sinus, ANP travels to various target tissues and exerts its effects. Circulating levels of ANP are relatively low (10 fmol/ml), however they are greater than that of other NPs (Mukoyama et al. 1991). Plasma ANP levels are increased 10-30 fold in patients with congestive heart failure (CHF) and circulating ANP levels positively correlate with the severity of cardiac failure (Burnett et al. 1986; Cody et al. 1986).

BNP was first purified from extracts from porcine brain and as such was termed brain natriuretic peptide. Later, it was shown that BNP is primarily synthesized and secreted from the ventricles (Minamino *et al.* 1988; Hosoda *et al.* 1991; Mukoyama *et al.* 1991; Ogawa *et al.* 1991), particularly the left ventricle in humans (Mukoyama *et al.* 1990; Yoshimura *et al.* 1993); thus it is now referred to as B-type natriuretic peptide. In

addition to the heart, BNP is also expressed at lower concentrations in the central nervous system (CNS), lung, thyroid, adrenal glands, kidney, spleen, small intestine, ovary, uterus, and striated muscle (Semenov and Seferian, 2011). Human BNP is a 32 amino acid peptide that is synthesized as a 134-amino acid preprohormone (Kambayashi et al. 1990). Cleavage of the signal sequence produces a 108- amino acid prohormone that is further cleaved to form the inactive 76-amino acid (residues 1-76) NH<sub>2</sub>-terminal fragment (NT-proBNP) and the bioactive 32-amino acid (residues 77-108) COOH-terminal fragment (Potter et al. 2006). Both fragments have been shown to circulate in the plasma (Hunt *et al.* 1995). In vitro studies have suggested that pro-BNP may be cleaved by both corin (Semenov et al. 2010) and the intracellular serine endoprotease furin (Sawada et al. 1997) to form the circulating BNP fragments. Unlike ANP which is produced by cleavage of pro-ANP during secretion, processing of pro-BNP into BNP-32 is thought to occur intracellularly and prior to secretion into the circulation (Pandey 2005, Semenov and Seferian, 2011). While the majority of BNP is found in the ventricles, low levels of BNP are stored with ANP in atrial granules (Thibault *et al.* 1992; de Bold *et al.* 1996). Like ANP, BNP is constitutively secreted into the circulation; however expression and secretion of BNP by the ventricles can be increased in response to various mechanical and hormonal stimuli, particularly in the setting of heart disease. Transcription of BNP is increased in response to ventricular-load induced stretch which is associated with several cardiac pathologies including heart failure, myocardial injury and cardiomyopathies (Magga et al. 1997; Tokola et al. 2001). There is currently an abundance of evidence to show that BNP release is closely related to the severity of left ventricular dysfunction and as such BNP is commonly used as both a diagnostic and prognostic marker of heart

failure (Richards, 2004). In addition to mechanical stimuli, several hormones and cytokines including endothelin-1, angiotensin II, interleukins and adrenergic agonists have been shown to induce transcription of BNP (Semenov and Seferian, 2011). Several transcription factors have been shown to regulate both basal and inducible transcription of BNP including members of the GATA 4 family, muscle-CAT-binding proteins, and activating protein-1/cAMP-response element binding proteins (Thuerauf *et al.* 1994; He *et al.* 2002; LaPointe, 2005). Circulating levels of BNP are on the order of 1 fmol/ml in healthy individuals however like ANP, plasma levels of BNP are profoundly elevated in patients with heart disease (Mukoyama *et al.* 1991). In patients with CHF, BNP levels are elevated between 200-300 fold compared to normal subjects (Potter *et al.* 2006) and this increase in BNP is 10-50 times greater than the increase in ANP levels (Mukoyama *et al.* 1991).

Unlike ANP and BNP, CNP does not appear to behave as a circulating hormone. Circulating levels of CNP are very low thus, CNP is considered to act in an autocrine and paracrine manner rather than as a typical endocrine hormone (Igaki *et al.* 1996; Pandey, 2005). Like BNP, CNP was originally isolated from the brain and it is the most highly expressed NP in the CNS (Ogawa *et al.* 1992). Outside of the CNS, CNP is highly expressed in endothelial cells (Suga *et al.* 1992; Stingo *et al.* 1992) and chondrocytes (Hagiwara *et al.* 1994) while low levels are found in the heart, immune system (Vollmar *et al.* 1993) and male and female reproductive organs (Walther *et al.* 2004; Xia *et al.* 2007; Zhang *et al.* 2010). CNP is not stored in granules but like other NPs, is produced from a larger precursor protein (Lumsden *et al.* 2010). The gene that encodes human CNP produces the 126-amino acid prepro-CNP. Upon cleavage of the 23 amino acid

signal sequence by signal peptidases (Tawaragi et al. 1991), a 103-amino acid NH<sub>2</sub>terminal pro-CNP (NT-proCNP) is formed. It has been demonstrated in vitro, that processing of pro-CNP to the 53 amino acid COOH-terminal biologically active form of CNP (CNP-53) is mediated by furin (Wu et al. 2003). CNP-53 is the major active form of CNP at the tissue level (Brown et al. 1997); however a shorter 22 amino acid form (CNP-22) is the dominant form of CNP found in the circulation (Potter *et al.* 2009). The protease responsible for the production of CNP-22 from CNP-53 is still unknown. In endothelial cells, secretion of CNP is upregulated by sheer stress (Chun et al. 1997), and several cytokines and growth factors including: tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (Suga *et al.* 1993), transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (Suga *et al.* 1992b; Suga *et al.* 1993), and interleukin-6 (Suga et al. 1993). Interestingly, ANP and to a lesser extent BNP, were shown to increase expression and secretion of CNP from the vasculature (Nazario et al. 1995). Insulin (Igaki et al. 1996) and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) (Doi et al. 1996) have been shown to suppress CNP secretion from the endothelium. CNP secretion in vascular smooth muscle is also increased in response to vascular injury (Brown et al. 1997). Normal circulating levels of both forms of CNP are approximately 1 fmol/ml and levels are increased in patients with CHF (Kalra et al. 2003; Del Ry et al. 2005; Charles et al. 2006) but to a lesser degree compared to ANP and BNP (Wei et al. 1993).

#### 1.3.3 Metabolism and Degradation

Upon release into the circulation, NPs are rapidly cleared from the body resulting in short biological half-lives. Human BNP has the longest plasma half-life of approximately 20 min (Holmes *et al.* 1993) while ANP and CNP have shorter half-lives of approximately 2-3 min (Nakao *et al.* 1986; Yandle *et al.* 1986; Hunt *et al.* 1994). There are two processes responsible for NP degradation: receptor mediated internalization followed by lyzosomal degradation and NP degradation by extracellular proteases (Potter, 2011).

The first mechanism of NP degradation involves internalization of the peptidereceptor complex followed by hydrolytic degradation in the lysosome. Historically, one of the natriuretic peptides receptors (NPRs; addressed in more detail below) denoted NPR-C was classified as the 'clearance receptor' responsible for mediating this process. This NPR-C receptor was thought to lack a signaling function (Maack *et al.* 1987), which appears to be the basis for ascribing only a 'clearance' function to this NPR. Experiments utilizing a selective agonist of NPR-C and NPR-C null animals have demonstrated a prolongation of the half-life of ANP and no change in the total ANP concentration which provided further support for the role of NPR-C as a clearance receptor (Maack et al. 1987, Matsukawa et al. 1999). The mechanics of NPR-C-mediated NP degradation include internalization of the peptide-receptor complex, lysosomal ligand hydrolysis and recycling of a portion of the free receptor population back to the plasma membrane (Potter, 2011). It is speculated that this internalization of the peptide-receptor complex occurs through a clathrin-dependent mechanism; however, NPR-C lacks cytoplasmic internalization motifs which are commonly found on other receptors that undergo internalization in a clathrin-dependent manner (Potter, 2011). More importantly, there is now substantial evidence indicating that NPR-C is not simply a clearance receptor, but rather is coupled to the activation of inhibitory G proteins (discussed further below). Thus

while internalization of NPR-C receptors may lead to removal of NPs from the circulation, this coincides with the activation of intracellular signaling pathways.

The second mechanism of NP degradation is through enzymatic degradation by extracellular proteases. The protease most commonly associated with NP degradation is a zinc-containing, membrane bound ectoenzyme called neprilysin (also referred to as neutral endoprotease 24.11, enkephalinase, common acute lymphoblastic leukemia antigen and CD10) (Malito et al. 2008) that cleaves substrates on the amino side of hydrophobic residues. Multiple neprilysin cleavage sites have been identified in natriuretic peptides, however the primary cleavage site in ANP and CNP is between the cysteine and phenylalanine residues that are part of the conserved ring structure (Cys7-Phe8) (Kenny et al. 1993; Watanabe et al. 1997). Cleavage at this location opens the ring structure and inactivates the peptide. Neprilysin has been shown to effectively cleave ANP and CNP; however degradation of BNP by neprilysin occurs at low rates and appears to be species dependent (Potter, 2011). While human BNP contains the conserved cysteine and phenylalanine residues (Cys10-Phe11), neprilysin does not act at that position (Norman et al. 1991; Watanabe et al. 1997) suggesting that BNP degradation in humans occurs in a neprilysin-independent manner. A sequential cleavage method was proposed by Pankow et al. (2007) in which BNP is first cleaved by the metalloprotease meprin A which facilitates subsequent ring cleavage of BNP by neprilysin. Meprin A has been shown to effectively cleave mouse BNP, rat BNP and porcine BNP (Pankow et al. 2007), however human BNP lacks the meprin A cleavage site and therefore human BNP is not cleaved by this mechanism (Dickey and Potter, 2010). Interestingly, degradation of human BNP was inhibited in the presence of

leupeptin, a serine protease inhibitor; however the specific protease inhibited by leupeptin remains unknown (Dickey and Potter, 2010). In addition to neprilysin, human ANP and CNP are also cleaved by insulin-degrading enzyme (IDE), a zinc metalloprotease found on the cell membrane and in cytoplasmic fractions (Duckworth *et al.* 1998; Malito *et al.* 2008; Ralat *et al.* 2011). Like neprilysin, BNP is a poor substrate for IDE and IDE does not appear to play a significant role in degradation of human BNP (Potter, 2011).

#### **<u>1.4 Natriuretic Peptide Receptors</u>**

The actions of NPs throughout the body are both diverse and complex. This stems from the fact that NPs elicit their effects by binding to one of three membrane bound natriuretic peptide receptors (NPRs) denoted NPR-A, NPR-B and NPR-C (Figure 2). ANP and BNP are selective ligands for NPR-A, CNP is selective for NPR-B and all three NPs bind NPR-C (Bennett *et al.* 1991; Koller *et al.* 1991; Suga *et al.* 1992a). NPR-A (GC-A) and NPR-B (GC-B) are guanylyl cyclase (GC) linked receptors with the same overall topology; as such they will be discussed together in the next section. NPR-C is not linked to a guanylyl cyclase enzyme; however it has been shown that the intracellular domain is coupled to the activation of G<sub>i</sub> proteins (see discussion below). A summary of the natriuretic peptide receptors and their respective ligands is shown in Figure 2.

#### 1.4.1 NPR-A/NPR-B

NPR-A and NPR-B are found in many different tissues which contributes to the diverse effects of NPs. NPR-A is highly expressed in the heart, kidney, brain, vascular smooth muscle (VSM), adipose, adrenal, testis and lung (Lowe *et al.* 1989; Wilcox *et al.* 

1991; Nagase *et al.* 1997; Goy *et al.* 2001; Muller *et al.* 2004). ANP and BNP are both ligands for NPR-A however this receptor has a 1000 times greater affinity for ANP compared to BNP (Schultz et al. 1989). NPR-B and its mRNA are expressed in the bone, brain, fibroblasts, heart, kidney, liver, lung, uterus and VSM (Chrisman et al. 1993; Langub et al. 1995; Herman et al. 1996; Nagase et al. 1997; Chrisman and Garbers, 1999; Bryan et al. 2006; Dickey et al. 2007). CNP is the selective agonist for NPR-B at physiological conditions and the affinity of NPR-B for CNP is 50-500 fold greater than the other NPs (Koller et al. 1991; Suga et al. 1992a). As previously stated, both NPR-A and NPR-B are members of the guanylyl cyclase receptor family which mediate the conversion of guanosine triphosphate (GTP) into the second messenger cyclic 3',5'guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) (Schultz and Waldman, 1999; Misono, 2002; Tremblay et al. 2002). Like other membrane bound GCs, NPR-A and NPR-B share a unique topology. All members contain a large extracellular ligand binding domain (approximately 450 amino acids) connected to the intracellular domain by a single transmembrane spanning region consisting of 20-25 hydrophobic residues (Potter et al. 2009). The intracellular domain consists of a protein kinase homology domain (KHD), an amphipathic hinge region and a guanylyl cyclase domain (GCD) (Misono *et al.* 2011). The extracellular domain (ECD) contains multiple intramolecular disulfide bonds in addition to several N-linked glycosylation sites which are necessary for proper folding and localization of the receptor to the cell membrane (Miyagi et al. 2000). The ECD also contains a conserved chloride-binding site and it has been shown that ANP binding to NPR-A occurs in a chloride concentration dependent fashion (Misono, 2000). The role of the KHD is not well understood; however, it is required for ligand-dependent receptor

## Figure 2.

Schematic representation of natriuretic peptides receptors (NPRs) and their downstream signaling pathways. NPR-A,-B,-C: natriuretic peptide receptor type A, B, C; ANP: atrial natriuretic peptide; BNP: brain-type natriuretic peptide; CNP: C-type natriuretic peptide; DNP: Dendroaspis natriuretic peptide; cANF: selective natriuretic peptide type C receptor agonist, cGMP: cyclic guanosine monophosphate; G<sub>i</sub>: inhibitory G-protein.



## Figure 2.

activation and is thought to act as a repressor of the catalytic GC domain in the absence of the ligand (Chinkers and Garber, 1989; Koller et al. 1992; Duda et al. 1993). In the presence of a ligand, ATP has been shown to act as a positive allosteric regulator of the KHD which facilitates GC stimulation by NPs (Kurose *et al.* 1987; Chinkers *et al.* 1991; Larose et al. 1991; Wong et al. 1995; Foster and Garbers, 1998). Like other GCs, NPR-A and NPR-B exist as homodimers in their native state and bind NPs with a ratio of 2:1 (Misono et al. 2011). The coiled-coil hinge region connects the KHD and GCD and is required for receptor dimerization and GC activation (Wilson and Chinkers, 1995; Potter and Hunter, 2001). The COOH-terminal region of the receptor is the GC enzyme that is responsible for the conversion of GTP to cGMP. A possible mechanism for activation of GC has been proposed by Misono and colleagues who have shown that ligand binding induces rotation of the ECD of the dimerized receptor. Rotation of the ECD reorients the GC domains into the active conformation enabling GC catalysis (Ogawa et al. 2004; Qiu et al. 2004; Misono et al. 2005). While Pandey and colleagues have reported internalization of ligand-receptor complexes following chronic NP exposure *in vitro* (Pandey et al. 1986; Pandey, 1993; Pandey et al. 2000; Pandey et al. 2002), the mechanism behind ligand-dependent internalization and desensitization of NPRs is still under debate. NPR-A and NPR-B are phosphorylated on serine and threonine residues in the KHD domain in basal conditions and it has been suggested that dephosphorylation by protein kinase C (PKC) mediates desensitization of these receptors (Potter and Garbers, 1992; Potter and Garbers, 1994). In contrast, Duda et al. (1990) suggested that desensitization of NPRs is correlated with the level of receptor phosphorylation which is

consistent with the mechanism of desensitization of other G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs).

1.4.2 NPR-C

NPR-C is the most abundantly expressed NPR and is widely distributed in several tissues and cell types including cardiac myocytes, cardiac fibroblasts, purkinje fibres of the cardiac conduction system, VSM, platetelets, glomeruli, collecting duct, pituitary glands, the cerebral cortex, brain striatum, hypothalamus, adrenal glands, cilary process of the eye, bone and chondrocytes (Anand-Srivastava, 2005; Rose and Giles, 2008). In humans and rats, NPR-C can bind all NPs with the following affinity: ANP>CNP>BNP (Bennett et al. 1991; Suga et al. 1992a). Similar to the GC-linked NPRs, NPR-C has a large extracellular ligand binding domain and a single transmembrane spanning region (Porter et al. 1990). However, unlike NPR-A and NPR-B, NPR-C is not a guanylyl cyclase linked receptor and contains only a short 37 amino acid intracellular domain (Figure 2). NPR-C is a disulfide-linked homodimer and binds NPs with the ligand to receptor stoichiometry of 1:2 (Anand-Srivastava, 2005). As mentioned previously, NPR-C was commonly referred to as a clearance receptor which lacked a signaling function and whose role was to control the circulating levels of NPs. However, more recently it has been demonstrated that NPR-C is coupled to the inhibition of adenylyl cyclase through activation of G<sub>i</sub> proteins (Anand-Srivastava et al. 1987; Anand-Srivastava et al. 1990; Anand-Srivastava et al. 1996). Several G<sub>i</sub> activator sequences have been identified within the intracellular domain of NPR-C that inhibits adenylyl cyclase activity in a GTPdependent manner (Murthy and Makhlouf, 1999; Pagano and Anand-Srivastava, 2001). These sequences are characterized by the presence of two NH<sub>2</sub>-terminal basic residues

and a COOH-terminal BBXXB motif where B and X are basic and non-basic resides respectively (Okamoto *et al.* 1990). Zhou *et al.* (2003) demonstrated that a 17 amino acid sequence in the middle of the intracellular domain containing two NH<sub>2</sub>-terminal arginine residues ( $R^{469}R^{470}$ ) and a basic COOH-terminal motif ( $H^{481}RELR^{486}$ ) is both sufficient and required for activation of G<sub>1</sub>. Currently, several physiological functions involving the inhibition of adenylyl cyclase/cAMP signal transduction system downstream of NPR-C have been identified (as reviewed in Anand-Srivastava, 2005 and Rose and Giles, 2008). In addition to the inhibitory effects on adenylyl cyclase, NPR-C can also activate the  $\beta$ isoform of phospholipase C (PLC $\beta$ ) through G<sub>1</sub> (Pagano and Anand-Srivastava, 2001). Activation of PLC $\beta$  leads to the generation of inositol triphosphate (IP<sub>3</sub>) and diacylglycerol (DAG) from phosphatidyl inositol bisphosphate (PIP<sub>2</sub>) which mediate Ca<sup>2+</sup> mobilization and activation of PKC respectively.

#### **1.5 Downstream Signaling Pathways of Natriuretic Peptides**

The physiological effects of natriuretic peptides are mediated by the second messengers cGMP and cAMP, which are important regulators of cardiac function (Fischmeister *et al.* 2006). Elevation of cGMP in response to activation of GC-linked receptors modulates the activity of several downstream proteins including cGMPdependent protein kinases (PKG), cGMP binding phosphodiesterases (PDEs) and cyclic nucleotide-gated (CNG) ion channels (Baxter, 2004; Potter *et al.* 2006). These downstream targets are differentially expressed and mediate various physiological effects of natriuretic peptides in different tisuses. There are two types of PKG (a serine threonine kinase) that are denoted PKG I and PKG II (Baxter, 2004). PKG I is a cystolic kinase expressed in platelets, smooth muscle, cardiomyocytes and the brain while PKG II is a membrane bound kinase expressed in the intestine, kidney, brain, chrondrocytes and bone (Smolenski *et al.* 1998).

Cyclic nucleotide PDEs are enzymes that regulate cyclic nucleotide signaling by degrading cyclic nucleotides into the inactive 5'-nucleotide monophosphates (Potter et al. 2006). There are 11 different families of PDEs that are categorized based on their specificity for cGMP and/or cAMP (Beavo, 1995). Multiple isoforms that are both region and species specific exist within each PDE family. In the heart, expression of 7 PDE families has been documented (Zaccolo and Movsesian, 2007). PDE1, PDE2 and PDE3 are dual-specificity enzymes that hydrolyze both cAMP and cGMP; PDE4 and PDE8 hydrolyze cAMP only; and PDE5 and PDE9 selectively hydrolyze cGMP (Zaccolo and Movsesian, 2007). While cGMP is a substrate for PDEs, it also acts as an allosteric regulator of some PDE families (Omori and Kotera, 2007). This allosteric regulation of PDEs by cGMP is complex and creates an important cross-talk between the cGMP and cAMP signaling pathways. PDE2 is activated by cGMP thereby decreasing intracellular cAMP levels, while cGMP inhibits PDE3 activity effectively increasing cAMP concentrations (Omori and Kotera, 2007; Zaccolo and Movsesian, 2007). While these effects may seem contradictory, the sensitivity of PDE3 to cGMP is much greater than that of PDE2 (Zaccolo and Movsesian, 2007). In addition, it is now thought that different PDEs have a unique temporal and spatial localization within myocytes resulting in distinct subcellular microdomains for each PDE (Movsesian, 2002; Maurice et al. 2003; Fischmeister et al. 2006; Zaccolo and Movsesian, 2007; Zaccolo, 2011). PDE5 is also activated by cGMP which acts in a feed-forward mechanism to increase cGMP
degradation (Omori and Kotera, 2007; Zaccolo and Movsesian, 2007). The role of PDE5 in the heart under physiological conditions is still under debate, however evidence suggesting enhanced activity of PDE5 in cardiac hypertrophy and heart failure has recently been presented (Zhang and Kass, 2011) Additionally, the major downstream target of cAMP is PKA which also regulates the activity of PDE1, PDE3, PDE4 and PDE5 (Omori and Kotera, 2007). Further adding to the complexity of NP signaling is the inhibition of adenylyl cyclase activity mediated by NPR-C which acts to decrease intracellular levels of cAMP.

Finally, cGMP also regulates a family of non-selective cation channels called cyclic nucleotide-gated (CNG) ion channels. These channels contain a COOH-terminal cyclic nucleotide-binding domain that binds cAMP or cGMP (Potter *et al.* 2006). While it has been shown that CNG channels act as a downstream target of cGMP, currently no natriuretic peptide functions appear to involve the activation of CNG channels (Potter *et al.* 2006).

### **1.6 Cardiovascular Effects of Natriuretic Peptides**

As their name suggests, natriuretic peptides are well known for their natriuretic and diuretic effects on the kidney. However, due to the diverse expression of natriuretic peptides and their receptors, several physiological effects in mulitple organ systems have been attributed to the action of these peptides (Potter *et al.* 2006; Pandey, 2005). The use of genetically engineered animals in which expression of a NP or NPR has been altered has been paramount in identifying several physiological effects of NPs. However, since our interest is specifically focused on the effects of NPs on cardiac electrophysiology, only effects of NPs on cardiac function will be discussed below.

### 1.6.1 Chronotropic Effects of NPs

A direct chronotropic effect of NPs was first proposed by Ackermann et al. (1984) who demonstrated that infusion of atrial extracts in rats depressed heart rate. Infusion of ANP in rats and dogs produced similar results further suggesting a negative chronotropic effect of ANP (Hirata et al. 1985; Ackermann 1986; Gellai et al. 1986; Kleinert et al. 1986; Allen and Gellai, 1987; Lambert et al. 1994). In contrast to these findings, it has also been reported by several groups that ANP has little effect on heart rate and sinus node activity in human, canine, rat, and guinea pig models (Bie et al. 1988; Shen et al. 1991; Woods et al. 1989). Recently, Herring et al. (2001) demonstrated an increase in heart rate of spontaneously beating guinea pig atrial preparations in response to high doses (100-500 nM) of ANP and suggested that the dose of ANP used in previous studies that demonstrated no change in heart rate was too low to observe an effect. Interestingly, opposing effects of CNP on heart rate were also proposed however the effects appeared to be mediated by different NPRs. Initially, Beaulieu et al. (1996) observed a direct positive chronotropic effect of CNP in anesthetized dogs and isolated right atrial preparations. Similar findings were observed by Hirose *et al.* (1998) and Herring et al. (2001) who demonstrated that the positive chronotropic effect of CNP was mediated through the guanylyl cyclase linked NPR-B. In contrast, Rose et al. (2004) demonstrated a decrease in I<sub>Ca.L</sub> and spontaneous AP frequency in SAN myocytes in response to CNP and the selective NPR-C agonist cys<sup>18</sup>-atrial natriuretic factor (cANF). cANF is a synthetic NP with a partial ring deletion that has no capacity to alter guanylyl

cyclase activity via NPR-A/B, but effectively reduces cAMP via NPR-C (Anand-Srivastava *et al.* 1990). These effects on I<sub>Ca,L</sub> and spontaneous AP frequency were mediated by activation of NPR-C and were only observed in the presence of a saturating dose of the  $\beta$ -adrenergic receptor agonist isoproterenol (ISO) suggesting the level of sympathetic tone affects the chronotropic response of NPs. Recently the Rose laboratory has shown that BNP and CNP dose-dependently increased heart rate in an isolated heart model. This increase in heart rate was associated with increased conduction through the atria and AVN as indicated by a shortened P wave duration and PR interval respectively (Springer et al. 2012). Additionally, BNP and CNP increased the spontaneous AP frequency in isolated SAN myocytes in association with increases in both I<sub>Ca,L</sub> and I<sub>f</sub> and this effect was mediated by NPR-A and NPR-B respectively (Springer *et al.* 2012). Interestingly, we have also shown that the chronotropic effects of NPs are complex and condition specific as BNP and CNP can activate NPR-C to inhibit adenylyl cyclase activity and decrease heart rate in the presence of  $\beta$ -adrenergic stimulation (Azer *et al.*) 2012). Thus, our recent findings indicate that NPs can either increase or decrease heart rate depending on experimental conditions and which NPRs are activated in these conditions.

Recently, a heterozygous frameshift mutation causing a 12 amino acid extension of ANP has been associated with patients with familial atrial fibrillation (AF), however the direct mechanism by which the mutant form of ANP leads to AF is still not well understood (Hodgson-Zingman *et al.* 2008).

### Other Cardiac Effects of NPs

An NPR-A dependent decrease in blood pressure is well documented in the literature. Studies utilizing mice with targeted deletion of ANP or NPR-A results in blood pressures that are 20-40 mmHg higher than normal (Lopez *et al.* 1995; John *et al.* 1996; Oliver *et al.* 1997) while animals that overexpress ANP or BNP are hypotensive with blood pressures 20-30 mmHg lower than normal (Steinhelper *et al.* 1990; Ogawa *et al.* 1994a). ANP mediates a decrease in blood pressure through natriuresis, diuresis, vasorelaxation, increasing endothelium permeability and intravascular volume and through antagonism of the renin-angiotensin system (Potter *et al.* 2009). Interestingly, Mastukawa et al. (1999) reported that mice lacking NPR-C are slightly hypotensive; however the exact mechanism behind this observation is not well understood and experiments conducted in the present study do not support a change in blood pressure in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice (see discussion).

In addition to the effects on blood pressure, NPs are actively involved in cardiac remodeling and have antihypertrophic and antifibrotic effects (D'Souza *et al.* 2004; Nishikimi *et al.* 2006; Calvieri *et al.* 2011). These cardioprotective effects of NPs can have major implications in several cardiac diseases including heart failure and cardiac arrhythmias like atrial fibrillation. Mice lacking ANP or NPR-A have enlarged hearts (Steinhelper *et al.* 1990; Kishimoto *et al.* 2001; Knowles *et al.* 2001) while mice that overexpress ANP have smaller hearts than normal (Barbee *et al.* 1994). In contrast, mice lacking BNP do not exhibit cardiac hypertrophy; however there is an increase in ventricular fibrosis that is augmented by pressure overload (Tamura *et al.* 2000). The mechanism of the fibrotic effects of BNP is controversial. BNP has been shown to inhibit

proliferation of cardiac fibroblasts *in vitro* and it is suggested that this effect is mediated by inhibition of mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) or matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) (Takahashi *et al.* 2003; Kapoun *et al.* 2004). Recently, evidence for a role of the CNP in cardiac remodeling has also been proposed. CNP was shown to downregulate the expression of many hypertrophic genes/transcription factors and displayed more potent antihypertrophic effects than ANP and BNP in cultured cardiomyocytes (Rosenkranz *et al.* 2003; Tokudome *et al.* 2004). Recently, Horio *et al.* (2003) showed that CNP was secreted from cardiac fibroblasts and inhibited collagen synthesis in fibroblasts in a cGMP-dependent manner. Additionally CNP infusion reduced cardiac remodeling in an experimental model of myocardial infarction in rats (Soeki *et al.* 2005). In addition to antiproliferative effects in vascular smooth muscles cells and could play a role in vascular remodeling (Furuya *et al.* 1991; Hutchinson *et al.* 1997).

Unlike ANP and BNP, CNP does not induce natriuresis and diuresis and instead acts locally as a paracrine/autocrine regulator. CNP has a prominent role in regulating vascular tone and has been shown to be a potent arterial and veno-dilator (Lumsden *et al.* 2010). CNP has been described as an endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor (EDHF) (Chauhan *et al.* 2003) and evidence suggests that the arterial vasodilating effects of CNP are mediated by NPR-C while venodilation appears to be mediated by NPR-B (Chauhan *et al.* 2003; Madhini *et al.* 2003; Villar *et al.* 2007).

#### **1.7 Objectives**

Natriuretic peptide signaling in the heart is complex and involves multiple receptors and signaling pathways. Previously we have shown that BNP and CNP can increase heart rate and electrical conduction in basal conditions through activation of NPR-A and NPR-B respectively (Springer et al. 2012). An increase in cGMP leads to inhibition of PDE3 and in turn increases intracellular cAMP. However, we have also shown that after β-AR stimulation with ISO, activation of NPR-C mediates a decrease in heart rate through inhibition of adenvlvl cyclase activity (Azer et al. 2012). The roles of these opposing pathways in mediating the effects of NPs on heart rate and electrical conduction *in vivo* with all the regulatory mechanisms intact are not well understood. Therefore the objective of the present study was to further investigate the effects of NPs and different NPRs on heart rate and electrical conduction in vivo. Both BNP and CNP were used as agonists so that we could assess the roles of all three NPRs. Additionally, our second objective was to characterize the cardiac function and electrophysiological properties of mice that lack functional NPR-C receptors (NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>). Heart rate, sinus node function, conduction through the atria and susceptibility to AF were evaluated in mice lacking functional NPR-C receptors and compared to that of wildtype (NPR- $C^{+/+}$ ) and heterozygous (NPR- $C^{+/-}$ ) littermates. It is well documented in the literature that NPs decrease blood pressure, a measure of cardiac performance, through their natriuretic and diuretic effects. Blood pressure can modulate heart rate through activation of the baroreceptor reflex system, therefore blood pressure in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice was measured and compared to that of NPR- $C^{+/+}$  and NPR- $C^{+/-}$  littermates to evaluate any secondary effects of blood pressure on heart rate. As previously mentioned, a mutation in the natriuretic

peptide system has been associated with a familiar form of AF (Hodgson-Zingman *et al.* 2008). This finding, in addition to our previous data suggests that natriuretic peptides modulate electrical conduction through the heart and provides the basis of studying the effects of NPs on the susceptibility to atrial arrhythmias.

#### **1.8 Hypotheses**

In accordance with previous studies *in vitro* we hypothesize that acute injection of BNP and CNP will increase heart rate and electrical conduction *in vivo*. We have previously shown that activation of NPR-C by its selective agonist cANF decreases heart rate and electrical conduction following stimulation of the  $\beta$ -AR receptors with ISO. Since all mammels have some level of sympathetic tone we hypothesize that stimulation of NPR-C by cANF *in vivo* will decrease heart rate and electrical conduction without prior stimulation of adenylyl cyclase activity. As already described, we have shown that NPs modulate heart rate and atrial electrical conduction in isolated hearts and that this effect involves NPR-C. Therefore we hypothesize that heart rate, sinus node function and susceptibility to atrial arrhythmias will be altered in mice lacking functional NPR-C receptors. Finally we hypothesize that in the absence of NPR-C, blood pressure will be reduced due to enhanced activity of endogenous natriuretic peptides.

#### **CHAPTER 2: MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### **2.1 Experimental Animals**

#### 2.1.1 C57BL/6 Mice

All mice used to study the effects of acute injection of natriuretic peptides on heart rate and electrical conduction were male wildtype C57BL/6 (Charles River Laboratories) mice between the ages of 10-15 weeks. This study used only male mice in order to eliminate any inherent sex differences due to the estrous cycle. These mice weighed between 20-35g and were housed at a maximum of five mice per cage at room temperature in the Carlton Animal Care facility at Dalhousie University. All mice were maintained on a 12-hour light/dark cycle and were fed standard rodent chow which was provided *ad libitum*. All experimental protocols were in accordance with the regulations of The Canadian Council on Animal Care and were approved by Dalhousie University.

### 2.1.2 NPR-C Mutants

To establish the role of NPR-C on heart rate and cardiac electrophysiological parameters, a mutant mouse lacking functional NPR-C receptors (NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>) was used (Jaubert *et al.* 1999). These mice were obtained from the Jackson Laboratory (strain B6;C-Npr3<sup>*lgi*/J</sub>) and backcrossed into a C57BL/6 background for more than 10 generations. A 36 base pair deletion at position 195-232 on chromosome 15 produces a non-functional NPR-C protein that is truncated by 12 amino acids in the extracellular domain (Jaubert *et al.* 1999). NPR-C mice were genotyped using ear punch biopsies and housed in identical living conditions to C57BL/6 mice. All NPR-C mice used in experiments were male and between the ages of 9-18 weeks.</sup>

#### **2.2 Pharmacological Compounds and Delivery Methods**

BNP-32 (rat) trifluoroacetate, CNP-32-53, (human, porcine, rat) and (Cys<sup>18</sup>)-Atrial Natriuretic Factor (4-18) amide (cANF; rat) were obtained from Bachem, dissolved in double distilled water to produce 100  $\mu$ M stock solutions and stored at -80°C until time of use. At the time of injection, saline (0.9% NaCl) was added to the peptide solution to bring the final volume to 100  $\mu$ l.

Atropine sulfate salt hydrate and propranolol hydrochloride (Sigma-Aldrich) were utilized as antagonists of muscarinic acetylcholine receptors and  $\beta$ -adrenergic receptors respectively. Fresh stock solutions of 1 mg/ml were made daily by dissolving atropine and propranolol in double distilled water.

Pharmacological Compound	Dose	Mode of Delivery
CNP	10 µg/kg & 100 µg/kg	Intravenous (IV) via tail vein
BNP	100 µg/kg	IV via tail vein
cANF	100 µg/kg	IV via jugular vein
Atropine & Propranolol	10 mg/kg	Intraperitoneal (IP)

**Table 1.** Dose and delivery method of pharmacological compounds used for acute NP injections.

#### **2.3 Experimental Approaches**

#### 2.3.1 Surface and Intracardiac ECG Recordings

Mice were anesthetized (2-2.5% isoflurane inhalation in 0.9 L/min O<sub>2</sub>) and placed on a heating pad to maintain normal body temperature  $(37 \pm 1 \text{ °C})$  which was monitored

using a rectal thermometer. Surface ECGs were recorded using three 30 gauge subdermal needle electrodes (Grass Technologies) inserted in a lead II position. For intracardiac ECGs a 1.1 French octapolar electrode electrophysiology catheter (Transonic Scisense Inc, London ON) was inserted into the right jugular vein of anesthetized mice (3%) isoflurane in 1.0 L/min  $O_2$ ) and advanced through the right atrium into the right ventricle via the tricuspid valve. All surface and intracardiac ECG signals were recorded, amplified and filtered between 0.3 Hz and 300 Hz using a Gould ACQ-7700 amplifier and the Ponemah Physiology Platform software (version 4.60, Data Sciences International). Standard ECG parameters including P wave duration, PR interval, QRS complex duration, QT interval and R-R interval were analyzed from surface ECG recordings. PR interval was measured from the start of the P wave to the peak of the R wave. QT interval was measured from the start of the QRS wave to the end of the T wave. Figure 3 illustrates a representative mouse ECG trace with waves and intervals labelled. The QT interval was corrected for heart rate according to Bazett's formula:  $QTc = QT/\sqrt{RR}$ (Bazett, 1920).

To measure intracardiac ECG parameters including sinus node recovery time (SNRT), atrial effective refractory period (AERP) and atrioventricular node effective refractory period (AVNERP) of NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice (and littermate controls), specific stimulation protocols were used (see Figures 4-6). All stimulation pulses were given at 0.5 mA for 2 ms and the basic cycle length for stimulation was 100 ms or 20 ms shorter than the mouse basic cycle length, whichever value was shorter. SNRT at a basic cycle length of 100 ms (SNRT<sub>100</sub>) was measured following a 12 stimulus drive train with a basic cycle length of 100 ms. SNRT is defined as the time between the last stimulus in

## Figure 3.

A representative mouse ECG trace illustrating the standard ECG parameters measured by surface ECG. All intervals are measured in ms.



# Figure 3.

the drive train and the onset of the first spontaneous sinus beat (designated by the start of the P wave). To correct for heart rate, corrected SNRT (cSNRT) was calculated by subtracting the prestimulus R-R interval from the measured SNRT (cSNRT= SNRT-RR; Figure 4). An 8 stimulus drive train (S1) at a cycle length of 100 ms was followed by a prestimulus (S2) at progressively shorter cycle lengths to determine the AERP (Figure 5) and AVNERP (Figure 6). To assess the inducibility of atrial fibrillation (AF) in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice, a three burst pacing protocol was used as described in Fukui *et al.* (2013). AF was defined by rapid and irregular atrial rhythm in association with irregular R-R intervals that persisted for at least 1 s. The duration of AF was measured from the end of the last stimulus of the burst pacing to the first P wave upon spontaneous reversion to normal sinus rhythm.

### 2.3.2 Blood Pressure

Blood Pressure was measured using a Mouse Rat Tail Cuff Blood Pressure System (IITC Life Science). Mice were trained in the apparatus for two consecutive days prior to three days of recording. Systolic pressure and mean arterial pressure (MAP) were measured in conscious mice at 33°C. The diastolic pressure was calculated from the equation: Diastolic Pressure= (3 x MAP-systolic pressure)/2.

#### **2.4 Statistical Analysis**

All graphs were constructed using GraphPad Prism (version 4.01; GraphPad Software, Inc., La Jolla, CA). Statistical analyses were performed using SigmaPlot (version 11.0; Systat Software, Inc., San Jose, CA). Paired Student's *t*-tests were used for comparison of single parameter means. Differences between means were also evaluated by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA), or one-way repeated measures ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test when appropriate. In the event of a failed normality test, a one-way ANOVA on ranks was performed followed by a Dunn's post hoc test when appropriate. For comparing proportions of multiple groups, a Fisher's exact test was used. All summary data are presented as mean  $\pm$  SEM. In all cases, *P*<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### Figure 4.

Assessment of sinoatrial node function *in vivo* by determination of sinoatrial node recovery time (SNRT). An octapolar catheter was used to deliver 12 stimulated beats to the atria and the interval between the last stimulated beat and the P wave of the first spontaneous sinus beat was measured. In this example, it took 144 ms for the first P wave to appear after the last stimulated beat. SNRT is corrected by subtracting the intrinsic RR interval during normal sinus rhythm (108 ms in the above example) for a corrected SNRT (cSNRT) of 36 ms.



# Figure 4.

## Figure 5.

Determination of atrial effective refractory period (AERP) *in vivo* by delivering an 8 stimulus drive train (S1; cycle length= 100 ms) followed by a premature stimulus (S2) in progressively reduced increments from electrodes located in the atria above the AVN. In this example, an S1-S2 interval of 38 ms (panel A) results in an atrial activation, however as shown in panel B, a reduction of the S1-S2 interval to 36 ms does not result in an atrial activation. Therefore, AERP= 38 ms.





Figure 5.

### Figure 6.

Determination of atrioventricular node effective refractory period (AVNERP) *in vivo* by delivering an 8 stimulus drive train (S1; cycle length= 100 ms) followed by a premature stimulus (S2) in progressively reduced increments from electrodes located in the atria above the AVN. In this example, an S1-S2 interval of 50 ms (panel A) results in a conducted QRS complex, however as shown in panel B, a reduction of the S1-S2 interval to 48 ms results in a loss of conducted QRS complex. Therefore, AVNERP= 50 ms.





# Figure 6.

#### **CHAPTER 3: RESULTS**

#### 3.1 Effects of CNP on Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction in vivo

In the first set of experiments to evaluate the electrophysiological effects of NPs *in vivo*, the effects of CNP on heart rate and electrical conduction were measured in anesthetized mice. Heart rate and ECG parameters were analyzed before and after intravenous injection of CNP (10 and 100  $\mu$ g/kg doses) or an equal volume of saline as a control. Acute intravenous injection of CNP in basal conditions rapidly and reversibly increased heart rate in a dose-dependent manner (Figures 7 and 8). At a dose of 10  $\mu$ g/kg, CNP increased heart rate by approximately 40 beats/min (483 ± 27 beats/min at baseline vs. 521 ± 24 beats/min after CNP, *P*<0.05; *n*=8) as shown in Figure 7. This increase in heart rate occurred in conjunction with a shortening of the QT interval (45.70 ± 0.74 ms at baseline vs. 44.40 ± 0.79 ms after CNP, *P*<0.05). A summary of all ECG parameters before and after infusion of CNP is presented in Table 2.

Figure 8 demonstrates that a higher dose of CNP ( $100\mu g/kg$ ) increased heart rate by approximately 80 beats/min ( $500 \pm 16$  beats/min at baseline vs.  $580 \pm 18$  beats/min after CNP, P<0.05; n=7). This increase in heart rate was associated with a shortening of the PR interval ( $38.63 \pm 1.03$  ms at baseline vs.  $37.20 \pm 1.05$  ms after CNP, P<0.05) and QT interval ( $47.20 \pm 1.45$  ms at baseline vs.  $43.94 \pm 0.84$  ms after CNP, P<0.05) as summarized in Table 3. Control experiments demonstrated that injection of saline had no effect on heart rate ( $565 \pm 20$  beats/min at baseline vs.  $564 \pm 21$  beats/min, P<0.05; n=11; data not shown).

## Figure 7.

Effect of CNP (10 µg/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice. A. Representative ECG traces (1 s duration) in baseline conditions and following injection of CNP. R-R intervals indicated in scale bars. B. Representative time course of the effect of CNP on heart rate. C. Summary data illustrating the effect of CNP on heart rate. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=8 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs. baseline by paired Student's *t*-test. See Table 2 for analysis of additional ECG parameters.



## TABLE 2:

	Baseline	CNP
Heart Rate (beats/min)	$483\pm27$	521 ± 24*
R-R interval (ms)	$127.45\pm6.89$	$119.05 \pm 5.58*$
P wave duration (ms)	$18.20\pm0.47$	$18.00\pm0.48$
PR interval (ms)	$39.35\pm0.43$	$39.15 \pm 0.60$
QRS Complex (ms)	$12.20 \pm 0.43$	$12.00 \pm 0.52$
QT interval (ms)	$45.70\pm0.74$	$44.40 \pm 0.79$ *
QTc interval (ms)	$128.87 \pm 3.20$	$129.26 \pm 2.69$

Summary of ECG parameters following intravenous injection of CNP (10  $\mu g/kg)$  in anesthetized mice.

PR interval was measured from the start of the P wave to the peak of the QRS complex, QT interval was measured from the start of the QRS complex to the end of the T wave. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=8 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs. baseline by paired Student's *t*-test.

## Figure 8.

Effect of CNP (100 µg/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice. **A.** Representative ECG traces (1 s duration) in baseline conditions and following infusion of CNP. R-R intervals indicated in scale bars. **B.** Representative time course of the effect of CNP on heart rate. **C.** Summary data illustrating the effect of CNP on heart rate. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=7 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs. baseline by paired Student's *t*-test. See Table 3 for analysis of additional ECG parameters.



## TABLE 3:

	Baseline	CNP
Heart Rate (beats/min)	$500 \pm 16$	$580 \pm 18*$
R-R interval (ms)	$122.57 \pm 3.81$	$105.14 \pm 3.67*$
P wave duration (ms)	$18.40\pm0.46$	$18.29\pm0.42$
PR interval (ms)	$38.63 \pm 1.03$	$37.20 \pm 1.05*$
QRS Complex (ms)	$12.63 \pm 0.65$	$12.80\pm0.74$
QT interval (ms)	$47.20 \pm 1.45$	$43.94\pm0.84*$
QTc interval (ms)	$134.90 \pm 3.31$	$135.73 \pm 2.21$

Summary of ECG parameters following intravenous injection of CNP (100  $\mu$ g/kg) in anesthetized mice.

PR interval was measured from the start of the P wave to the peak of the QRS complex, QT interval was measured from the start of the QRS complex to the end of the T wave. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=7 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs. baseline by paired Student's *t*-test.

# **3.2 Effects of CNP on Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction Following Autonomic** Nervous System Blockade

The above findings demonstrate that CNP increases heart rate *in vivo;* however, regulation of heart rate *in vivo* is complex and can be modulated by the autonomic nervous system in addition to intrinsic changes in sinoatrial node activity. To assess whether the increase in heart rate observed with CNP was due to changes in autonomic nervous system activity or due to direct effects on the sinoatrial node, CNP was infused following autonomic nervous system blockade by atropine and propranolol. As illustrated in Figures 9 and 10, intraperitoneal injection of atropine (10 mg/kg; parasympathetic antagonist) and propranolol (10 mg/kg; sympathetic antagonist) rapidly decreased heart rate which is consistent with a higher level of sympathetic tone than parasympathetic tone in the mouse (Gehrmann *et al.* 2000; Just *et al.* 2000; Janssen and Smits 2002; Rose *et al.* 2007).

Similar to basal conditions, CNP (10 µg/kg and 100 µg/kg) rapidly and reversibly increased heart rate in the absence of sympathetic and parasympathetic input (Figures 9 and 10). At a dose of 10µg/kg, CNP increased heart rate by approximately 15 beats/min (Figure 9); however, this did not reach statistical significance (405 ± 8 beats/min after autonomic nervous system blockade vs.  $421 \pm 9$  beats/min after CNP, *P*=0.566). Following autonomic nervous system blockade, the PR interval and QT interval were prolonged relative to baseline (*P*<0.05) but were unaffected by CNP (Table 4).

Figure 10 illustrates that at a dose of  $100\mu g/kg$ , CNP increased heart rate by approximately 30 beats/min (473 ± 15 beats/min after autonomic nervous system blockade vs.  $505 \pm 15$  beats/min after CNP, *P*<0.05; n=7). A summary of the ECG

### Figure 9.

Effect of CNP (10 µg/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice following inhibition of the autonomic nervous system by atropine and propranolol (10 mg/kg IP). **A.** Representative ECG traces (1 s duration) at baseline, after autonomic nervous system blockade and following injection of CNP. R-R intervals indicated in scale bars. **B.** Representative time course of the effects of autonomic nervous system blockade and infusion of CNP on heart rate. **C.** Summary data illustrating the effect of autonomic nervous system blockade and CNP on heart rate. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=6 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs baseline by repeated measures One-way ANOVA and a Tukey's post-hoc test. See Table 4 for analysis of additional ECG parameters.



Figure 9.

## TABLE 4.

	Baseline	Autonomic Blockade	CNP
Heart Rate (beats/min)	$530 \pm 14$	$406 \pm 8*$	421 ± 9*
R-R Interval (ms)	$113.67\pm2.80$	$149.13 \pm 2.92*$	$143.27 \pm 2.82*$
P wave Duration (ms)	$16.40\pm0.44$	$17.00\pm0.48$	$17.13\pm0.41$
PR Interval (ms)	$37.33 \pm 1.24$	$44.93 \pm 0.93*$	44.53 ± 1.13*
QRS Complex (ms)	$15.27\pm0.50$	$15.40\pm0.37$	$15.73\pm0.41$
QT Interval (ms)	$44.67\pm0.88$	$49.80\pm0.97\texttt{*}$	49.13 ± 1.16*
QTc Interval (ms)	$132.64\pm2.99$	$129.03 \pm 2.65$	$129.85 \pm 2.89$

Summary of ECG parameters following autonomic nervous system blockade and intravenous injection of CNP ( $10 \mu g/kg$ ) in anesthetized mice.

PR interval was measured from the start of the P wave to the peak of the QRS complex, QT interval was measured from the start of the QRS complex to the end of the T wave. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=6 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs. baseline by repeated measures One-way ANOVA and a Tukey's post-hoc test.

### Figure 10.

Effect of CNP (100 µg/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice following inhibition of the autonomic nervous system by atropine and propranolol (10 mg/kg IP). **A.** Representative ECG traces (1 s duration) in baseline, autonomic nervous system blockade and following injection of CNP. R-R intervals indicated in scale bars. **B.** Representative time course of the effects of autonomic nervous system blockade and infusion of CNP on heart rate. **C.** Summary data illustrating the effect of autonomic nervous system blockade and CNP on heart rate. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=7 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs. baseline, †*P*<0.05 vs. autonomic blockade by repeated measures One-way ANOVA and a Tukey's post-hoc test. See Table 5 for analysis of additional ECG parameters.



Figure 10.

## TABLE 5.

	Baseline	Autonomic Blockade	CNP
Heart Rate (beats/min)	$535 \pm 19$	$473 \pm 15*$	506 ± 15†
R-R Interval (ms)	113.20±4.63	127.77±4.13*	119.83±3.66†
P wave Duration (ms)	$16.51\pm0.82$	$16.69\pm0.56$	$16.40\pm0.59$
PR Interval (ms)	$40.69\pm0.80$	$46.06 \pm 1.67*$	$45.65 \pm 1.09*$
QRS Complex (ms)	$13.14\pm0.68$	$14.00\pm0.62$	$13.94\pm0.49$
QT Interval (ms)	$41.26\pm0.94$	$45.94 \pm 0.55*$	$45.09 \pm 0.68*$
QTc Interval (ms)	$123.21 \pm 3.32$	$128.81 \pm 2.41*$	$130.57 \pm 2.64*$

Summary of ECG parameters following autonomic nervous system blockade and intravenous infusion of CNP (100  $\mu$ g/kg) in anesthetized mice.

PR interval was measured from the start of the P wave to the peak of the QRS complex, QT interval was measured from the start of the QRS complex to the end of the T wave. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=7 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs. baseline, †*P*<0.05 vs. autonomic blockade by repeated measures One-way ANOVA and a Tukey's post-hoc test.

parameters is shown in Table 5. Following autonomic nervous system blockade the PR interval, QT interval were prolonged (P<0.05) compared to baseline conditions. These values were not altered after injection of CNP.

#### 3.3 Effects of BNP Infusion on Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction in vivo

We have previously shown that BNP has comparable effects on heart rate to CNP in isolated hearts and isolated sinoatrial node myocytes (Springer et al. 2012). Accordingly, we next investigated the effects of BNP injection on heart rate and electrical conduction *in vivo*. As illustrated in Figure 11, acute intravenous injection of BNP (100  $\mu$ g/kg) rapidly and reversibly increased heart rate by approximately 35 beats/min (539 ± 8 beats/min at baseline vs. 576 ± 7 beats/min after BNP, *P*<0.05; n=8). Infusion of BNP also shortened the PR interval (39.20 ±0.70 ms at baseline vs. 38.15 ±0.68 ms after BNP injection, *P*<0.05) and QT interval (43.00 ± 0.64 to 41.05 ± 0.64 ms, *P*<0.05). See Table 6 for analysis of all ECG parameters.

# <u>3.4 Effect of the NPR-C Agonist cANF on Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction *in* <u>vivo</u></u>

The next set of experiments was designed to specifically investigate the role of NPR-C in the heart. Originally, NPR-C was classified as a clearance receptor that had no signaling function and served only to control the circulating levels of NPs (Maack *et al.* 1987). It is now clear; however, that NPR-C is coupled to the activation of inhibitory G proteins (G<sub>i</sub>) and activation of this receptor leads to a reduction in cAMP levels (Anand-

## Figure 11.

Effect of BNP (100 µg/kg IV) on heart rate in anesthetized mice. **A.** Representative ECG traces (1 s duration) in baseline conditions and following infusion of BNP. R-R intervals indicated in scale bars. **B.** Representative time course of the effect of BNP on heart rate. **C.** Summary data illustrating the effect of BNP on heart rate. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=7 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs. baseline by paired Student's *t*-test. See Table 6 for analysis of additional ECG parameters.




## TABLE 6.

	Baseline	BNP
Heart Rate (beats/min)	$539 \pm 8$	$576 \pm 7*$
R-R interval (ms)	$111.90 \pm 1.67$	$104.80 \pm 1.18^*$
P wave duration (ms)	$19.05\pm0.39$	$18.9\pm0.34$
PR interval (ms)	$39.20\pm0.70$	$38.15 \pm 0.68*$
QRS Complex (ms)	$14.30 \pm 1.12$	$14.10\pm1.09$
QT interval (ms)	$43.00\pm0.64$	$41.05 \pm 0.64*$
QTc interval (ms)	$128.64 \pm 2.29$	$126.86 \pm 2.17$

Summary of ECG parameters following intravenous injection of BNP (100  $\mu$ g/kg) in anesthetized mice.

PR interval was measured from the start of the P wave to the peak of the QRS complex, QT interval was measured from the start of the QRS complex to the end of the T wave. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; n=8 mice per group. \*p<0.05 vs. baseline by paired Student's *t*-test.

Srivastava *et al.* 1996; Pagano and Anand-Srivastava, 2001; Zhou and Murthy, 2003). In order to specifically study the contribution of NPR-C, a selective NPR-C agonist, cANF is utilized. We have demonstrated that cANF causes a decrease in heart rate and spontaneous AP frequency in isolated heart preparations and isolated SAN cells respectively in the presence of the  $\beta$ -adrenergic receptor agonist isoproterenol (ISO) (Rose *et al.* 2004; Azer *et al.* 2012). The effects of NPR-C activation on heart rate and electrical conduction *in vivo* are not known, thus we next studied the effects of intravenous cANF injection on heart rate and ECG parameters (Figure 12).

Initially we tried injection of cANF through the tail vein as we had done with BNP and CNP but could not obtain clear results therefore we altered the route of delivery of the peptide. Acute injection of cANF (100 µg/kg) through the jugular vein had the opposite effect to the native peptides (BNP and CNP) whereby it rapidly and reversibly decreased heart rate by approximately 40 beats/min (533 ± 16 beats/min at baseline vs.  $493 \pm 18$  beats/min after cANF, P < 0.05; n=7). This decrease in heart rate was associated with a prolongation of the QT interval ( $42.17 \pm 2.06$  ms at baseline vs.  $44.46 \pm 1.85$  ms after cANF). A summary of additional ECG parameters is shown in Table 7.

# <u>3.5 Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction in Mice Lacking Functional NPR-C</u> Receptors (NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>)

As mentioned above, the role of NPR-C is quite controversial and its role in the heart is not well understood. The above experiments using cANF, in addition to our previous work in isolated cells (Azer *et al.* 2012); demonstrate that NPR-C can be activated

## Figure 12.

Effect of the natriuretic peptide receptor C agonist, cANF (100  $\mu$ g/kg iv) on heart rate in anesthetized mice. **A.** Representative ECG traces (1 s duration) in baseline conditions and following injection of cANF. R-R interval indicated in scale bars. **B.** Representative time course of the effect of cANF on heart rate. **C.** Summary data illustrating the effect of cANF on heart rate. Data are means ± SEM; *n*=7 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs. baseline by paired Student's *t*-test. See Table 7 for analysis of additional ECG parameters.



Figure 12.

## TABLE 7.

	Baseline	cANF
Heart Rate (beats/min)	$533 \pm 16$	$493 \pm 18*$
R-R interval (ms)	$113.14 \pm 3.38$	$120.40 \pm 3.98*$
P wave duration (ms)	$17.43 \pm 0.77$	$17.20 \pm 0.72$
PR interval (ms)	$45.89 \pm 2.53$	$46.00\pm2.60$
QRS Complex (ms)	$15.71 \pm 0.53$	$15.89\pm0.56$
QT interval (ms)	$42.17\pm2.06$	$44.46 \pm 1.85*$
QTc interval (ms)	$125.54 \pm 6.04$	$128.46 \pm 5.73$

Summary of ECG parameters following infusion of the NPR-C agonist, cANF (100 $\mu$ g/kg) in anesthetized mice.

PR interval was measured from the start of the P wave to the peak of the QRS complex, QT interval was measured from the start of the QRS complex to the end of the T wave. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=7 mice per group. \**P*<0.05 vs. baseline by paired Student's *t*-test.

acutely and that this results in a slowing of heart rate. These data suggest that NPR-C contributes to the effects of NPs on heart rate and electrical conduction. To further study the role of NPR-C we have characterized the cardiovascular phenotype of mice lacking NPR-C receptors (NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>) using both surface and intracardiac ECG recordings with programmed stimulation protocols to assess electrical conduction and susceptibility to atrial arrhythmias.

Heart rates were measured in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice and compared to those measured in age matched wildtype (NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup>) and heterozygote (NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup>) littermates. As illustrated in Figure 13, heart rate did not differ between the three genotypes (568 ± 9 beats/min in NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mice, 582 ± 9 beats/min in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice, 587 ± 12 beats/min in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice, P=0.409; n=13 for NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> and NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice, n=15 for NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>). Additional ECG parameters are summarized in Table 8.

# <u>3.6 Electrophysiological Properties and Susceptibility to Atrial Fibrillation in Mice</u> Lacking Functional NPR-C Receptors (NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>)

To further characterize sinus node function and atrial electrophysiological properties of mice lacking the NPR-C receptor, intracardiac ECGs were performed in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice and compared to littermate controls. As shown in Table 9, there was no difference in sinus node function between the three genotypes as indicated by measures of SNRT<sub>100</sub> (147.09 ± 4.17 ms in NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mice, 157.23 ± 6.03 ms in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice and 163.61 ± 10.34 ms in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice; P=0.450), cSNRT<sub>100</sub> (37.74 ± 2.85 ms in NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup>, 39.73 ± 4.69 ms in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice and 49.39 ± 7.51 ms in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice, P=0.472) and SNRT<sub>100</sub>/SCL (134.33 ± 2.45% in NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mice, 133.62 ± 3.68% in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice

### Figure 13.

Basal heart rate of mutant mice lacking functional NPR-C receptors (NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>) in comparison to wildtype (NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup>) and heterozygous (NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup>) littermates. **A.** Representative ECG traces (1 s duration) illustrating the R-R intervals of NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup>, NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> and NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice. **B.** Summary of heart rate recorded by surface ECGs in anesthetized mice of each genotype. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=13 for NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> and NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> and NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup>, *n*=15 for NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice. There was no difference in heart rate (*P*=0.409; Oneway ANOVA with Tukey's post-hoc test) between genotypes. See Table 8 for analysis of ECG parameters.





## TABLE 8.

	NPR-C <sup>+/+</sup>	NPR-C <sup>+/-</sup>	NPR-C <sup>-/-</sup>
Heart Rate (beats/min)	$568 \pm 9$	$582 \pm 9$	$587 \pm 12$
R-R interval (ms)	$106.09 \pm 1.58$	$103.32\pm1.58$	$103.09\pm2.07$
P wave duration (ms)	$14.06\pm0.38$	$13.44\pm0.38$	$13.04\pm0.32$
PR interval (ms)	$37.60\pm0.73$	$37.05\pm0.75$	$38.64\pm0.64$
QRS Complex (ms)	$11.69\pm0.35$	$12.03\pm0.41$	$12.67\pm0.39$
QT interval (ms)	$40.49\pm0.87$	$39.20\pm0.62$	$38.69\pm0.89$
QTc interval (ms)	$124.36\pm2.54$	$121.98\pm1.67$	$120.51 \pm 2.19$

Summary of ECG parameters measured by surface ECG in an esthetized NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> compared to NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> and NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> litter mates.

PR interval was measured from the start of the P wave to the peak of the QRS complex, QT interval was measured from the start of the QRS complex to the end of the T wave. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=13 for NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> and NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup>, *n*=15 for NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice.

and 142.09  $\pm$  5.24% in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice; *P*=0.428). While these measurements of SNRT were not statistically different between genotypes, there was a trend towards prolongation, including after correction for heart rate, in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice compared to wildtype animals. Notably, the NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice displayed more variability than NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> and NPR<sup>+/-</sup> mice.

Additional analysis demonstrates that the AERP was prolonged in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice as compared to the wildtype mice (31.00 ± 1.79 ms in NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mice vs. 39.30 ± 1.92 ms in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice, P < 0.05). The AERP also tended to be longer in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice compared to wildtype animals (31.00 ± 1.79 ms in NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mice vs. 40.087 ± 4.08 ms in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice); however this difference did not reach statistical significance likely due to the increased variability in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> animals (Table 9). There was no difference in the AVNERP between the three genotypes (56.71 ± 3.67 ms in NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mice; 48.87 ± 2.09 ms in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice; 52.37 ± 1.28 ms in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice, P=0.104).

Finally, we evaluated the susceptibility to AF in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice using a burst pacing protocol (Figure 14). Our results demonstrate an increased susceptibility to AF in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice (AF in 1 of 17 NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mice vs. AF in 7 of 15 NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice, P<0.05). AF was not induced in any NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice (n=7). Interestingly, the duration of AF observed in the one NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mouse was 4.6 s before spontaneous conversion back to normal sinus rhythm. In contrast, the average duration of AF in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice was 19.7 s. A representative trace of AF induction in an NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mouse is shown in Figure 14.

## TABLE 9.

	NPR-C <sup>+/+</sup>	NPR-C <sup>+/-</sup>	NPR-C <sup>-/-</sup>
SNRT <sub>100</sub> (ms)	$147.09 \pm 4.17$ (11)	$157.23 \pm 6.03$ (10)	$163.61 \pm 10.34$ (10)
cSNRT <sub>100</sub> (ms)	$37.74 \pm 2.85$ (11)	$39.73 \pm 4.69$ (10)	$49.39 \pm 7.51$ (10)
SNRT <sub>100</sub> /SCL (%)	134.33±2.45 (11)	133.62±3.68 (10)	$142.09 \pm 5.24$ (10)
AERP (ms)	$31.00 \pm 1.79$ (9)	$39.30 \pm 1.92*$ (10)	$40.87 \pm 4.08$ (8)
AVNERP (ms)	$56.71 \pm 3.67$ (7)	48.87±2.09 (8)	$52.37 \pm 1.28$ (8)

Summary of the electrophysiological parameters measured by intracardiac ECG in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> compared to NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> and NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> littermates.

Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; values in brackets represent number of animals. \**P*<0.05 vs. NPR-C<sup>+/+,</sup> by One-way ANOVA and Tukey's post-hoc test. Experiments were performed with assistance from Dr. Egom.

## Figure 14.

Inducibility of atrial fibrillation in mice lacking functional NPR-C receptors (NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>) in comparison to wildtype (NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup>) and heterozygous (NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup>) littermates. **A.** Representative image demonstrating induction of AF following burst pacing and spontaneous reversion to sinus rhythm. Inset demonstrates abnormal atrial rhythm and irregular RR intervals associated with AF. **B.** Summary data illustrating the inducibility of AF in wildtype and NPR-C mutant mice. AF was induced in 1 of 17 NPR-<sup>+/+</sup> mice (5.9%) and in 7 of 15 NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice (46.7%). \**P*<0.05 vs. NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> by Fisher's exact test. AF was not induced in any NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice (*n*=7).





# <u>3.7 Blood Pressure of Conscious Wildtype Mice and NPR-C Mutant Mice Lacking</u> Functional NPR-C (NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>)

In addition to heart rate, blood pressure is another critical determinant of cardiac performance. Furthermore, NPs are known to modulate blood pressure (Potter et al. 2006), which could impact heart rate through activation of baroreceptors. Accordingly, blood pressure was measured in conscious NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice and littermate controls via the tail cuff method (Figure 15). No differences in systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure or mean arterial pressure (MAP) were observed in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> when compared to wildtype and heterozygous mice (n=7 mice for NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup>, n=9 mice for NPR<sup>+/-</sup> and NPR- $C^{-/-}$ ). Specifically, systolic blood pressure was  $126.22 \pm 1.83$  mmHg in NPR- $C^{+/+}$  mice,  $126.42 \pm 2.23$  mmHg in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice and  $129.72 \pm 3.11$  mmHg in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice (P= 0.552). Diastolic blood pressure was calculated as  $90.25 \pm 4.63$  mmHg in NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mice,  $84.03 \pm 1.53$  mmHg in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice and  $93.73 \pm 4.13$  mmHg in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice (P=0.150). Finally, MAP was  $102.01 \pm 3.59$  mmHg in NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mice,  $97.49 \pm 1.40$ mmHg in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> mice and  $105.55 \pm 3.65$  mmHg in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice (P=0.165). Interestingly, these findings differ from a previous study that reported a modest reduction in blood pressure in a different NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mouse model (see Discussion).

## Figure 15.

Blood pressure of mutant mice lacking functional NPR-C receptors (NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>) in comparison to wildtype (NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup>) and heterozygous (NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup>) littermates. Blood pressure was recorded in conscious mice using a non-invasive computerized tail-cuff method. **A.** Summary data showing systolic blood pressure recorded in wildtype and NPR-C mutant mice. **B.** Summary data demonstrating diastolic blood pressure calculated from the systolic blood pressure and mean arterial pressure in wildtype and NPR-C mutant mice. **C.** Summary data showing mean arterial pressure recorded in wildtype and NPR-C mutant mice. Data are means  $\pm$  SEM; *n*=7 for NPR-C<sup>+/+</sup> mice, *n*= 9 for NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> and NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice. There was no difference in blood pressure (*P*>0.05; One-way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test) between genotypes.

150 **Systolic Pressure** 125 (mmHg) 100 75 50 NPR-C+/+ NPR-C+/-NPR-C-/-



Α



150

125





NPR-C



#### **CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION**

#### 4.1 Overview of Key Findings

Our laboratory has recently characterized the effects of natriuretic peptides (BNP and CNP) on cardiac electrophysiology in the SAN and atrial myocardium *in vitro* using single cell and isolated heart preparations (Azer et al. 2012; Springer et al. 2012); however the effects of these peptides on heart rate and electrical conduction *in vivo* are not well understood. This is due, at least in part, to the complexity of NP signaling in the heart and the possibility of multiple NPRs contributing to the physiological effects of NPs (see below). Accordingly, the purpose of this study was to investigate the effects of BNP and CNP and their NPRs on heart rate and electrical conduction in anesthetized mice. The use of both BNP and CNP as agonists allowed us to assess the role of all three NPRs in the regulation of heart rate. Our data demonstrate that acute injection of BNP or CNP increases heart rate and electrical conduction in vivo. Similar changes in heart rate were observed in the presence of autonomic nervous system blockade. Together, these results suggest that NPs have direct effects on SAN function to modulate heart rate and electrical conduction *in vivo*. To further understand the role of NPR-C in mediating the electrophysiological effects of NPs we utilized the selective NPR-C agonist cANF. Acute injection of cANF decreased heart rate and electrical conduction. This result demonstrates that NP signaling in the heart is complex and is mediated by the activation of multiple NPRs.

A second objective of this study was to investigate the electrophysiological role of NPR-C in the SAN and atrial myocardium using NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice. These results demonstrated that heart rate, sinoatrial node function and blood pressure do not differ

between NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice and wildtype controls. However, the atrial effective refractory period tended to be prolonged in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> and NPR<sup>-/-</sup> mice compared to wildtype controls. Additionally, NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice are more susceptible to AF induced by burst pacing than wildtype controls. These data suggest that NPR-C plays a protective role in the regulation of cardiac electrophysiology and generation of atrial arrhythmias.

#### 4.2 BNP and CNP Increase Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction in vivo

The effects of natriuretic peptides on heart rate are both interesting and complex. Previously, BNP and CNP have been shown to elicit an increase (Beaulieu *et al.* 1996; Beaulieu et al. 1997; Herring et al. 2001; Springer et al. 2012) or decrease (Azer et al. 2012) in heart rate depending on the experimental conditions and which NPR was activated. Thus, it is essential to determine the effects of these peptides *in vivo* in the presence of autonomic nervous system regulation and to ascribe these effects to the different NPRs. The present investigation demonstrates that acute injection of BNP and CNP in anesthetized mice increases heart rate in association with a shortening of the PR interval and QT interval demonstrating increased conduction through the AVN and the ventricular myocardium. This positive chronotropic effect of CNP was dose-dependent and was maintained even in the presence of sympathetic and parasympathetic nervous system blockade, a well-established technique used to assess intrinsic SAN function in vivo (Just et al. 2000; Rose et al. 2007; Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008). This finding, in addition to our previous findings *in vitro* provides further evidence for the direct effects of NPs on the SAN.

Interestingly, the increase in heart rate in response to CNP tended to be larger than that observed in response to BNP. This is consistent with what has been previously reported by Herring *et al.* (2001) who showed that all NPs increased baseline heart rate in isolated guinea pig sinoatrial node preparations and that CNP was more potent than both ANP and BNP (CNP>> BNP=ANP). Hirose *et al.* (1998) also demonstrated that CNP was more potent in increasing sinus rate in right atrial canine preparations compared to ANP and BNP. In contrast to these findings, we have previously reported that BNP and CNP increased spontaneous AP frequency in SAN myocytes and heart rate in Langendorff-perfused mouse hearts to the same extent. The basis for these differential findings is currently unknown; nevertheless all studies clearly demonstrate that BNP and CNP consistently increase heart rate.

BNP binds to NPR-A, CNP binds to NPR-B and both peptides bind to NPR-C with a similar affinity (Bennett *et al.* 1991; Koller *et al.* 1991; Suga *et al.* 1992a). All NPRs are known to be present in the SAN and right atrium (Nunez *et al.* 1992; Lin *et al.* 1995; Beaulieu *et al.* 1997; Springer *et al.* 2012). However, previous work *in vitro* has shown that the positive chronotropic effects of BNP and CNP are blocked by NPR-A and NPR-B antagonists respectively (Herring *et al.* 2001; Springer *et al.* 2012). We have also shown that BNP and CNP increased AP frequency in SAN myocytes from NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice to the same extent as in wildtype myocytes (Springer *et al.* 2012). Taken together, these findings suggest that the positive chronotropic effects of BNP and CNP are mediated by the GC-linked receptors NPR-A and NPR-B respectively. Activation of the GC-linked NPRs leads to an increase in the intracellular levels of the cGMP that regulates the activity of several downstream targets including PKG, PDE2 and PDE3 (Potter *et al.* 2012).

2006). Previously it was have shown that the stimulatory effects of BNP and CNP on SAN myocytes are completely abolished in the presence of the PDE3 inhibitor milrinone, suggesting that BNP and CNP modulate heart rate in a NPR-A/B-PDE3- dependent manner (Herring et al. 2001; Springer et al. 2012). Both cAMP and cGMP are substrates for PDE3 and it has recently been demonstrated that PDE3 is expressed in the SAN (Hua et al. 2012) and is constitutively active in basal conditions (Vinogradova et al. 2008; Hua et al. 2012). Therefore, inhibition of PDE3 would likely increase intracellular cAMP which can mediate an increase in heart rate through modulation of ionic currents.  $I_{Ca,L}$ and If are both modulated by cAMP (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008) either through PKA mediated phosphorylation of ion channels (both I<sub>Ca</sub> and I<sub>f</sub>) or through direct binding of cAMP to HCN channels that carry If. Herring et al. (2001) showed that the increase in heart rate in response to CNP was significantly reduced in the presence of specific  $I_f$ blockers (cesium chloride and ZD-7288) suggesting that the chronotropic effect of CNP was at least partially mediated by changes in  $I_{f}$ . We have also shown that BNP and CNP increased the peak current densities of I<sub>Ca,L</sub> and I<sub>f</sub> in SAN myocytes (Springer *et al.* 2012). Based on these previous findings, we propose that BNP and CNP increase heart rate in vivo by activating their GC-linked receptors leading to a cGMP-dependent inhibition of PDE3 and increase in cAMP (as summarized in Figure 16). This increase in cAMP modulates I<sub>Ca,L</sub> and I<sub>f</sub> leading to an increase in the slope of diastolic depolarization and ultimately increasing the rate of spontaneous AP frequency in SAN cells. There are several other ion channels that contribute to the diastolic depolarization in the SAN that may be modulated by NPs. SR  $Ca^{2+}$  release is modulated by PKA and can lead to an increase in I<sub>NCX</sub> which may contribute to the increase in heart rate in response to NPs.

## Figure 16.

Potential mechanisms of heart rate regulation by natriuretic peptides and condition dependent activation of NPRs *in vivo*. NPR-A/B: natriuretic peptide receptors A and B; NPR-C: natriuretic peptide receptor C. GC: guanylyl cyclase; cGMP: cyclic guanosine monophosphate; PDE3: phosphodiesterase 3; G<sub>i</sub>; inhibitory G-protein,  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$ ; accessory G-protein subunits-  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$ ; cAMP: cyclic adenosine monophosphate.



## Figure 16.

Therefore, further studies to evaluate a contribution of altered  $Ca^{2+}$  handling to the chronotropic effects of NPs should be conducted.

In addition to PDE3, cGMP also regulates the activity of PDE2 and PKG. Activation of PDE2 by cGMP has been shown to regulate the cAMP response to  $\beta$ adrenergic stimulation in rabbit atrioventricular nodal cells (Han *et al.* 1996) and rat ventricular myocytes (Mongillo *et al.* 2006). Additionally, the cAMP-enhanced I<sub>Ca</sub> is inhibited by activation of a cGMP-stimulated PDE in amphibian ventricular myocytes (Mery *et al.* 1993) and human atrial myocytes (Rivet-Bastide *et al.* 1997). Interestingly, an increase in cGMP has been associated with negative inotropic and chronotropic effects through a PKG-mediated inhibition of calcium channels (Imai, 1995; Rodriguez-Pascual *et al.* 1996). Whether PDE2 and PKG are involved in the effects of NPs observed here is still unknown and requires further investigation.

The present study as well as our previous studies, clearly demonstrates direct effects of NPs on heart rate and electrical conduction. Testing the effects of the peptides *in vivo* is critical because NPs have also been shown to have effects on non-cardiac tissues including blood vessels and nerves that innervate the heart (Pandey, 2005; Potter *et al.* 2006). An advantage of using an *in vivo* approach is the ability to study the effects of NPs on heart rate regulation in the presence of an intact autonomic nervous system. Here we have shown that CNP increases heart rate in a dose-dependent manner even in the presence of autonomic nervous system blockade with atropine and propranolol. Interestingly, the magnitude of the increase in heart rate with autonomic nervous system blockade was approximately half of that observed with an intact autonomic nervous system.

NPs also interact with the autonomic nervous system to mediate their chronotropic effects. This concept has been suggested previously by Whalen et al. (2006) who showed that bolus injection of a membrane permeable cGMP analogue, 8-(4-chlorophenylthio)cGMP (8-CPT-cGMP) increased heart rate through the release of  $Ca^{2+}$ -sensitive and  $Ca^{2+}$ -insensitive stores of catecholamines from sympathetic nerve terminals in conscious rats. Recently Chan et al. (2012) reported that BNP increased norepinephrine release in isolated guinea pig hearts and both ANP and BNP increased norepinephrine release from sympathetic nerves isolated from the guinea pig heart. This increase in catecholamine release was inhibited by both PKG inhibition and PDE3 stimulation and was associated with an increase in intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup>, cAMP and PKA activity. This suggests that activation of cGMP by BNP leads to a PKG mediated inhibition of PDE3 and an increase in Ca<sup>2+</sup> mediated exocytosis of catecholamines. Chronic infusion of BNP is also associated with a decrease in heart rate variability suggesting an elevation of sympathetic tone (Thireau et al. 2012). Tsutsui et al. (1994) also demonstrated that CNP stimulates catecholamine synthesis however this was shown in cultured bovine adrenal medullary cells. Whether CNP increases catecholamine release from sympathetic nerves in the heart, and to what extent, requires further investigation. Contrary to these studies, Herring et al. (2001) demonstrated that BNP and CNP significantly enhanced the heart rate response to vagal nerve stimulation and increased ACh release through a cGMP-PDE3 dependent increase in PKA phosphorylation of presynaptic N-type calcium channels. Taken together, these results demonstrate an interaction between NPs and the autonomic nervous system and suggest that this interaction may contribute to the effects of NPs on heart rate regulation in vivo.

#### **4.3 Activation of NPR-C Decreases Heart Rate and Electrical Conduction** *in vivo*

Regulation of heart rate by NPs involves multiple receptors that can regulate heart rate in different conditions. In addition to the stimulatory effects of BNP and CNP on heart rate (which we have previously shown to be mediated by NPR-A and NPR-B) we have also shown that NPs can decrease heart rate in some conditions via activation of NPR-C. Specifically, in isolated hearts, we demonstrated that selective activation of NPR-C with cANF resulted in a decrease in heart rate; however, this effect was only seen in the presence of acute  $\beta$ -AR activation with ISO. This decrease in heart rate was absent in NPR- $C^{-/-}$  mice confirming the role of this receptor in mediating the negative chronotropic effect of cANF (Azer et al. 2012). Since mice, as well as other mammals (including humans) display sympathetic tone that will ensure activation of adenylyl cyclase in the heart (Mangoni and Nargeot, 2008), we tested whether acute selective NPR-C activation with cANF would modulate heart rate in vivo without requiring acute activation of  $\beta$ -ARs. Our data show that acute activation of NPR-C by cANF *in vivo* decreases heart rate and electrical conduction. This result is consistent with our previous findings *in vitro* and suggests that the level of adenylyl cyclase activity and intracellular cAMP *in vivo* exceeds the threshold level for activation of NPR-C. It is well documented that the level of sympathetic tone in the mouse is greater than the level of parasympathetic tone (Gehrmann et al. 2000; Just et al. 2000; Janssen and Smits, 2002; Rose et al. 2007) which may contribute to this result.

As mentioned previously, all endogenous NPs bind to NPR-C (Bennett *et al.* 1991; Suga *et al.* 1992a). Here we showed that BNP and CNP increase heart rate and electrical conduction *in vivo*, an effect that is likely due to activation of NPR-A and NPR-

B respectively. However, the above result with cANF suggests that NPR-C can be acutely activated *in vivo* without prior stimulation of  $\beta$ -AR. Based on these results; one can infer that the effects of BNP and CNP are due to activation of multiple NPRs and that the increase in heart rate mediated by the GC-linked NPRs may be partially counteracted by activation of NPR-C. To test this hypothesis and evaluate the specific contribution of NPR-C in mediating the effects of NPs, acute injection of NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice should be performed.

Activation of NPR-C by cANF has been shown to activate G<sub>i</sub> proteins which lead to inhibition of adenylyl cyclase activity (Anand-Srivastava *et al.* 1996; Pagano and Anand-Srivastava, 2001; Zhou and Murthy, 2003). Inhibition of adenylyl cyclase would be expected to decrease intracellular cAMP levels (see Figure 16) which can modulate several ionic currents that contribute to the slope of diastolic depolarization. Accordingly, we have previously shown that activation of NPR-C by cANF and CNP inhibited I<sub>Ca, L</sub> and decreased spontaneous firing rate in isolated mouse SAN cells in the presence of ISO (Rose *et al.* 2004; Springer *et al.* 2012). However, as discussed earlier, there are several cAMP dependent currents that contribute to diastolic depolarization in the SAN that may be affected. Therefore, effects of cANF on each of these currents require further study.

Interestingly, the route of delivery of cANF was shown to play a critical role in mediating its effects *in vivo*. Similar to the native peptides BNP and CNP, cANF was initially injected intravenously through the tail vein however no clear response was observed. Similar findings were observed following cANF injection in the presence of ISO. This was a surprising result and led us to question the delivery method of this peptide. When cANF was injected directly into the jugular vein, a rapid and reversible

decrease in heart rate was observed. Several explanations for this observation can be proposed. The metabolism and degradation of cANF is not known and it is possible that it was degraded in the circulation by proteases before reaching the heart. cANF is a ring deleted synthetic analog of ANP (Maack *et al.* 1987; Anand-Srivastava *et al.* 1990) and may be more susceptible to degradation than the native peptides. cANF is a selective agonist for NPR-C which is widely expressed in several cell types throughout the body including platelets and vascular smooth muscle cells (Anand-Srivastava 2005; Rose and Giles, 2008). Therefore, infusion of cANF in the tail vein may not reach the heart if it is bound to NPR-C within the circulation. Further investigation into the degradation of cANF is required in order to provide a more conclusive explanation for this observation.

# <u>4.4. Cardiovascular Phenotype of Mice Lacking Functional NPR-C Receptors</u> (NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup>)

To further study the role of NPR-C in the heart we have performed both surface and intracardiac ECGs in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice to determine how the absence of NPR-C affects SAN and atrial electrophysiology. Here we have shown that there is no difference in heart rate, sinoatrial node function and blood pressure in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice compared to wildtype littermates. Initially this result was surprising as we have previously shown that NPR-C can be acutely activated in the heart *in vivo*. All endogenous peptides bind to NPR-C and the expression of NPR-A and NPR-B in the heart are unaltered in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice (Springer *et al.* 2012). Given this information, one might anticipate that in the absence of NPR-C, more endogenous peptide would be free to bind the guanylyl cyclase linked receptors to elicit an increase in heart rate. However, Matsukawa *et al.* (1999)

demonstrated that while the half-life of ANP is significantly prolonged, the circulating plasma concentrations of ANP and BNP in NPR-C<sup>+/-</sup> and NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice were not significantly different compared to wildtype littermates. No data was reported about the circulating levels of CNP. Circulating levels of BNP and CNP are very low in normal conditions (in the pmol/L range) and if these levels remain unchanged in the absence of NPR-C then this may account for the comparable heart rates in the NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Whether we observe similar findings in conditions where there are elevated endogenous peptide concentrations, such as in heart failure, is currently under investigation by our laboratory. While it has been shown that there is no compensation in the levels of NPR-A and NPR-B in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice (Springer *et al.* 2012), we cannot exclude the possibility of compensation by the autonomic nervous system to maintain normal SAN function in the chronic absence of NPR-C. Further experiments using atroprine and propranolol to block autonomic nervous system activity should be conducted to further investigate intrinsic regulation of heart rate in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice.

In addition to heart rate, blood pressure is also an important determinant of cardiac output. Here we reported no difference in systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure and mean arterial pressure across the three genotypes. Interestingly, in a separately generated NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mouse model, a slight reduction (8 mmHg) in blood pressure in NPR<sup>-/-</sup> mice was reported when compared to wild type and heterozygote animals (Matsukawa *et al.* 1999). The basis for these conflicting results is unknown; however it may be attributed to the small sample size used in the previous study or due to differences in experimental protocol.

While we did not observe any significant difference in heart rate and sinus node function in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice compared to wildtype controls, we tended to observe a greater variability between the NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> population compared to wildtype and heterozygote animals. Notably, three out of ten NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice had an indication of a prolonged sinus node recovery time suggesting sinus node dysfunction. The cause of this variability is unknown and requires further investigation. It may be attributed to differences in penetrance or may be part of the cardiac phenotype that has developed earlier in some animals compared to others.

To further evaluate the electrophysiological properties of NPR- $C^{-/-}$  mice, we measured atrial and AVN effective refractory periods in addition to susceptibility to AF. There was no difference in the AVNERP between genotypes; however the AERP tended to be prolonged in NPR- $C^{+/-}$  and NPR<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Initially this finding was intriguing as we have also shown that NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice are more susceptible to AF which can be associated with shortening of the AERP due to electrical remodeling (Allessie et al. 2002). It seems unlikely that the prolonged AERP is related to the increased susceptibility to AF in NPR- $C^{-/-}$  mice as there was a comparable increase in AERP in NPR- $C^{+/-}$  mice and AF could not be induced in NPR- $C^{+/-}$  mice. AF is the most common sustained cardiac arrhythmia in humans (Chen and Shen, 2007) and is associated with not only electrical remodeling but also structural remodeling (Nattel, 2002). A prolongation of the AERP rather than shortening suggests that the increased susceptibility to AF in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice is not due to shortening of the atrial action potential duration. Additionally, there was no direct correlation between the NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice that exhibited a prolonged SNRT and the animals in which AF was induced as only one out of the seven mice in which AF was induced had

an indication of a prolonged SNRT. Structural remodeling of the atria and SAN due to cardiac hypertrophy or fibrosis may contribute to the prolonged SNRT and increased susceptibility to AF. Interestingly, echocardiograms performed on NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice revealed enlargement of the right atria in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice compared to wildtype controls (unpublished data). The potential involvement of this right atrial enlargement in the increased susceptibility to AF in NPR- $C^{-/-}$  mice is currently under investigation. There is also substantial evidence to suggest that fibrosis is a key contributor to atrial re-entry and development of AF (Burstein and Nattel, 2008). Interestingly, Huntley et al. (2006) suggested that NPR-C mediated the antiproliferative effects of BNP on cardiac fibroblasts while others have shown that NPR-C is involved in the antiproliferative process of smooth muscle cells (Cahill and Hassid, 1994). While we did not observe any abnormalities in the baseline ECG, we cannot exclude the possibility of an alteration in fibrosis causing conduction slowing in localized regions of the heart. Further examination into the tissue ultrastructure and inter-myocyte coupling of NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice is required to develop a more conclusive explanation for this increase in susceptibility to atrial tachyarrhythmias in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Nevertheless, these findings demonstrate how NPR-C contributes to the regulation of cardiac electrophysiology and arrhythmogenesis in vivo.

#### **4.5 Study Limitations**

The present study investigated the electrophysiological effects of natriuretic peptides and their receptors *in vivo*. While *in vivo* studies are of obvious importance, they do not allow for direct identification of the underlying signaling pathways that mediate

the physiological effects. Fortunately our previous work in isolated SAN myocytes and isolated heart preparations allows us to extrapolate potential pathways that may underlie our observations *in vivo*. Additionally, heart rates were recorded in mice anesthetized with isoflurane and blood pressures were measured in restrained mice. While stable heart rate and MAP have previously been observed in mice anesthetized with isoflurane (Szczęsny et al. 2004; Constantinides et al. 2011) we cannot exclude the possibility that isoflurane inhalation caused alterations in cardiac and metabolic function that may influence our results. Furthermore, in this study we only studied the effects of acute infusion of NPs. The use of radiotelemetry would allow for chronic measurements of heart rate, blood pressure and core body temperature in conscious, freely moving animals. This would enable us to study the chronic effects of NPs in more physiological conditions and in the absence of anesthesia. Finally, the doses that were used in this study were based on our previous data *in vitro* and are significantly higher than those typically found in the circulation in normal physiological conditions. However, NPs are produced in the heart and released in the circulation so local concentrations in the myocardium and coronary circulation are thought to be much higher than concentrations of NPs in the general circulation (Barr et al. 1996; Ellmers et al. 2002; Kuhn, 2004; Del Ry et al. 2006). Therefore the doses of NPs used in this study may be closer to the local concentration of NPs in vivo.

#### **4.6 Future Directions**

As previously mentioned, the levels of NPs are significantly increased in proportion to the severity of several cardiac diseases including cardiac hypertrophy,

hypertension and heart failure. Due to their cardioprotective effects, NPs are an attractive treatment option for heart failure patients. Currently, recombinant human BNP, nesiritide (Natrecor) is approved for treatment of acute decompensated heart failure, a condition commonly associated with SAN dysfunction and arrhythmias including atrial fibrillation (Lee and Burnett, 2007). However questions about its efficacy have recently been raised (O'Connor et al. 2011). Therefore further studies evaluating the role of BNP infusion in a heart failure model should be conducted. Additionally, due to the antihypertrophic and antifibrotic effects associated with CNP, investigation into its role as a potential therapeutic target in comparison to BNP should be conducted. Currently, we are evaluating the effects of chronic BNP and CNP infusion in a model of cardiac hypertrophy induced by angiotensin II to further study the effects of NPs on cardiac function and cardiac electrophysiology. The role of NPR-C in conditions of elevated NPs such as heart failure is also under investigation using NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Furthermore, based on our present findings demonstrating an increased susceptibility to atrial arrhythmias in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice, further histological and functional analysis should be performed in order to discern a role of NPR-C in arrhythmogenesis.

#### 4.7 Conclusions

In summary, the present findings demonstrate that natriuretic peptides regulate heart rate and electrical conduction *in vivo*. BNP and CNP increase heart rate and enhance electrical conduction presumably through the guanylyl cyclase linked NPRs as we have shown previously (Springer *et al.* 2012). This increase in heart rate was maintained in the absence of the autonomic nervous system providing further evidence

for direct effects of NPs on the SAN. In contrast, activation of NPR-C by the selective agonist cANF decreased heart rate and electrical conduction *in vivo* suggesting that this receptor also contributes to the acute effects of NPs. Additionally, we observed no change in heart rate, sinus node function and blood pressure in NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice. However, NPR-C<sup>-/-</sup> mice are more susceptible to AF compared to wild type animals.

Based on these findings, as well as our previous findings in isolated cell and whole heart preparations, it is clear that NPs play a role in regulating heart rate and electrical conduction. It is also clear that signaling by NPs in the heart is complex and is dependent on differential receptor activation. The role of NPs and NPRs in pathological conditions is even less understood yet our data suggests NPR-C plays an important protective role against the development of atrial tachyarrhythmias. The results presented in this thesis provide novel insight into the direct electrophysiological effects of NPs in the atria and sinus node and will contribute to a further understanding of how NPs act in both physiological and pathological conditions such as heart failure and AF.

#### REFERENCES

Ackermann U, Irizawa TG, Milojevic S, Sonnenberg H. Cardiovascular effects of alrial extracts in anesthetized rats. *Can J Physiol Phannacol* 1984;62:819-826.

Ackermann U. Cardiovascular effects of atrial natriuretic extract in the whole animal. *Fed Proc* 1986; 45:2111-2114.

Allen DE. Gellai M. Cardioinhibitory effect of atrial peptide in conscious rats. *Am J Physiol* 1987;252; R610-R616.

Allessie M, Ausma J, Schotten U. Electrical, contractile and structural remodeling during atrial fibrillation. *Cardiovasc Res* 2002;54:230-246.

Anand-Srivastava MB, Sairam MR, Cantin M. Ring-deleted analogs of atrial natriuretic factor inhibit adenylate cyclase/cAMP system. Possible coupling of clearance atrial natriuretic factor receptors to adenylate cyclase/cAMP signal transduction system. *J Biol Chem* 1990;265:8566–8572.

Anand-Srivastava MB, Sehl PD, Lowe DG. Cytoplasmic domain of natriuretic peptide receptor-C inhibits adenylyl cyclase. Involvement of a pertussis toxin-sensitive G protein. *J Biol Chem* 1996;271:19324–19329.

Anand-Srivastava MB, Srivastava AK, Cantin M (1987). Pertussis toxin attenuates atrial natriuretic factor-mediated inhibition of adenylate cyclase. Involvement of inhibitory guanine nucleotide regulatory protein. *J Biol Chem* 1987;262:4931–4934.

Anand-Srivastava MB. Natriuretic peptide receptor-C signaling and regulation. *Peptides* 2005;26:1044-1059.

Azer J, Hua R, Vella K, Rose RA. Natriuretic peptides regulate heart rate and sinoatrial node function by activating multiple natriuretic peptide receptors. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 2012;53:715-724.

Barbee RW, Perry BD, Re RN, Murgo JP, Field LJ. Hemodynamics in transgenic mice with overexpression of atrial natriuretic factor. *Circ Res* 1994;74:747–751.

Barr CS, Rhodes P, Struthers AD. C-type natriuretic peptide. *Peptides* 1996;17:1243-1251.

Baxter GF. The natriuretic peptides: An introduction. Basic Res Cardiol 2004;99:71-75.

Bazett HC. An analysis of the time-relations of electrocardiograms. *Heart* 1920;7: 353–370.

Beaulieu P, Cardinal R, De LA, Lambert C. Direct chronotropic effects of atrial and C-type natriuretic peptides in anaesthetized dogs. *Br J Pharmacol* 1996;118: 1790–1796.

Beaulieu P, Cardinal R, Page P, Francoeur F, Tremblay J, Lambert C. Positive chronotropic and inotropic effects of C-type natriuretic peptide in dogs. *Am J Physiol* 1997;273:H1933–H1940.

Beaulieu P, Lambert C. Peptidic regulation of heart rate and interactions with the autonomic nervous system. *Cardiovasc Res* 1998;37:578-585.

Beavo JA. Cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterases: functional implications of multiple isoforms. *Physiol Rev* 1995;75:725-748.

Becker DR. Fundamentals of Electrocardiography interpretation. *Anesth Prog* 2006;53:53-64.

Bennett BD, Bennett GL, Vitangcol RV, Jewett JR, Burnier J, Henzel W, Lowe DG. Extracellular domain-IgG fusion proteins for three human natriuretic peptide receptors. Hormone pharmacology and application to solid phase screening of synthetic peptide antisera. *J Biol Chem* 1991;266:23060–23067

Bie P, Wang BC, Leadley RJ Jr, Goetz KL. Hemodynamic and renal effects of low-dose infusions of atrial natriuretic peptide in awake dogs. *Am J Physiol* 1988; 254;R161-R169.

Bilder GE, Schofield TL, Blaine EH. Release of atrial natriuretic factor. Effects of repetitive stretch and temperature. *Am J Physiol* 1986;251:F817-F821.

Boyett MR. 'And the beat goes on.' The cardiac conduction system: the wiring system of the heart. *Exp Physiol* 2009;94:1035-1049.

Brown J, Chen Q, Hong G. An autocrine system for C-type natriuretic peptide within rat carotid neointima during arterial repair. *Am J Physiol* 1997;272:H2919-2931.

Bryan PM, Smirnov D, Smolenski A, Feil S, Feil R, Hofmann F, Lohmann S, Potter LR (2006) A Sensitive Method for Determining the Phosphorylation Status of Natriuretic Peptide Receptors: cGK-Ialpha Does Not Regulate NPR-A. *Biochemistry* 45:1295–1303.

Burnett JC, Kao PC, Hu DC, Heser DW, Heublein D, Granger JP, Opgenorth TJ, Reeder GS, Atrial natriuretic peptide elevation in congestive heart failure in the human. *Science* 1986;231:1145-1147.

Burstein B, Nattel S. Atrial fibrosis: mechanisms and clinical relevance in atrial fibrillation. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2008;51:802-809.

Cahill PA & Hassid A. ANF-C-receptor-mediated inhibition of aortic smooth muscle cell proliferation and thymidine kinase activity. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 1994;266:R194–R203.

Calvieri C, Rubattu S, Volpe M. Molecular mechanism underlying cardiac antihypertrophic and antifibrotic effects of natriuretic peptides. *J Mol Med* 2012;90:5-13.
Cameron VA, Aitken GD, Ellmers LJ, Kennedy MA, Espiner EA. The sites of gene expression of atrial, brain and C-type natriuretic peptides in mouse fetal development: temporal changes in embryos and placenta. *Endocrinology* 1996;137:817-824.

Chan JC, Knudson O, Wu F, Morser J, Dole WP, Wu Q. Hypertension in mice lacking the proatrial natriuretic peptide convertase corin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2005;102:785–790.

Chan NY, Seyedi N, Takano K, Levi R. An unsuspected property of natriuretic peptides: promotion of calcium-dependent catecholamine release via protein kinase G-mediated phosphodiesterase type 3 inhibition. *Circulation* 2012;125:298-307.

Charles CJ, Prickett TC, Espiner EA, Rademaker MT, Richards AM, Yandle TG. Regional sampling and the effects of experimental heart failure in sheep: differential responses in A, B and C-type natriuretic peptides. *Peptides* 2006;27:62–68.

Chauhan SD, Nilsson H, Ahluwalia A, Hobbs AJ. Release of C-type natriuretic peptide accounts for the biological activity of endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2003;100:1426–1431.

Chen LY, Shen WK. Epidemiology of atrial fibrillation: A current perspective. *Heart Rhythm* 2007;4:S1-S6.

Chinkers M, Garbers DL. The protein kinase of the ANP receptor is required for signaling. *Science* 1989;245:1392–1394.

Chinkers M, Singh S, Garbers DL. Adenine nucleotides are required for activation of rat atrial natriuretic peptide receptor/guanylyl cyclase expressed in a baculovirus system. *J Biol Chem* 1991;266:4088–4093.

Chrisman TD, Garbers DL. Reciprocal antagonism coordinates C-type natriuretic peptide and mitogen-signaling pathways in fibroblasts. *J Biol Chem* 1999;274:4293–4299.

Chrisman TD, Schulz S, Potter LR, Garbers DL. Seminal plasma factors that cause large elevations in cellular cyclic GMP are C-type natriuretic peptides. *J Biol Chem* 1993;268:3698–3703.

Chun TH, Itoh H, Ogawa Y, Tamura N, Takaya K, Igaki T, Yamashita J, Doi K, Inoue M, Masatsugu K, Korenaga R, Ando J, Nakao K. Shear stress augments expression of C-type natriuretic peptide and adrenomedullin. *Hypertension* 1997;29:1296–1302.

Cody RJ, Atlas SA, Laragh JH, Kubo SH, Covit AB, Ryman KS, Shaknovich A, Pondolfino K, Clark M, Camargo MJ, Scarborough RM, Lewicki JA. Atrial natriuretic factor in normal subjects and heart failure patients. Plasma levels and renal, hormonal and hemodynamics responses to peptide infusion. *J Clin Invest* 1986;78:1362-1374.

Constantinides C, Mean R, Janssen BJ. Effects of isoflurane anesthesia on the cardiovascular function of the C57BL/6 mouse. *ILAR J* 2011;52:E21-E31.

D'Souza SP, Davis M, Baxter GF. Autocrine and paracrine actions of natriuretic peptides in the heart. *Pharmacol Therapeut* 2004;101:113-129.

de Bold AJ, de Bold ML, Sarda IR. Functional-morphological studies on in vitro cardionatrin release. *J Hypertens* 1986;S4:S3-S7.

de Bold AJ, Ma KK, Zhang Y, de Bold ML, Bensimon M, Khoshbaten A. The physiological and pathophysiological modulation of the endocrine function of the heart. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* 2001;79:705-714.

deBold AJ, Borenstein HB, Veress AT, Sonnenberg H. A rapid and potent natriuretic response to intravenous injection of atrial myocardial extract in rat. *Life Sci* 1981;28:89-94.

deBold AJ, Bruneau BG, de Bold ML. Mechanical and neuroendocrine regulation of the endocrine heart. *Cardiovasc Res* 1996;31:7-18.

deBold AJ. Atrial natriuretic factor a hormone produced by the heart. *Science* 1985;230:767-770.

Del Ry S, Passino C, Emdin M, Giannessi D. C-type natriuretic peptide and heart failure. *Pharmacol Res* 2006;54:326-333.

Del Ry S, Passino C, Maltini M, Emdin M, Giannessi D. C-type natriuretic peptide plasma levels increase in patients with chronic heart failure as a function of clinical severity. *Eur J Heart Fail* 2005;7:1145-1148.

Dickey DM, Flora DR, Bryan PM, Xu X, Chen Y, Potter LR. Differential regulation of membrane guanylyl cyclases in congestive heart failure: natriuretic peptide receptor (NPR)-B, Not NPR-A, is the predominant natriuretic peptide receptor in the failing heart. *Endocrinology* 2007;148:3518–3522.

Dickey DM, Potter LR. Human B-type natriuretic peptide is not degraded by meprin A. *Biochem Pharmacol* 2010;80:1007-1011.

Dietz JR. Release of natriuretic factor from rat heart-lung preparation by atrial distension. *Am J Physiol* 1984;247:R1093-1096.

Doi K, Itoh H, Komatsu Y, Igaki T, Chun TH, Takaya K, Yamashita J, Inoue M, Yoshimasa T, Nakao K. Vascular endothelial growth factor suppresses C-type natriuretic peptide secretion. *Hypertension* 1996;27:811-815.

Duckworth WC, Bennett RG & Hamel FG. Insulin degradation: progress and potential. *Endocr Rev* 1998;19:608–624.

Duda T, Goraczniak RM, Sharma RK. Core sequence of ATP regulatory module in receptor guanylate cyclases. *FEBS Lett* 1993;315:143–148.

Duda T, Sharma RK. Regulation of guanylate cyclase activity by atrial natriuretic factor and protein kinase C. *Mol Cell Biochem* 1990;93:179–184.

Edwards BS, Zimmerman RS, Schwab TR, Heublein DM, Burnett Jr JC. Atrial stretch, not pressure, is the principal determinant controlling the acute release of atrial natriuretic factor. *Circ Res* 1988;62:191-195.

Ellmers LJ, Knowles JW, Kim HS, Smithies O, Maeda N, Cameron VA. Ventricular expression of natriuretic peptides in Npr1(-/-) mice with cardiac hypertrophy and fibrosis. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2002;283:H707-H714.

Fischmeister R, Castro LR, Abi-Gerges A, Rochais F, Jurevicius J, Leroy J, Vandecasteele G. Compartmentation of cyclic nucleotide signaling in the heart: the role of cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterases. *Circ Res* 2006;99: 816–828.

Forssmann WG, Richter R, Meyer M. The endocrine heart and natriuretic peptides: histochemistry, cell biology and functional aspects of the renal urodilatin system. *Histochem Cell Biol* 1998;110:335-357.

Foster DC, Garbers DL. Dual role for adenine nucleotides in the regulation of the atrial natriuretic peptide receptor guanylyl cyclase-A. *J Biol Chem* 1998;273:16311–16318.

Fukui A, Takahasi N, Nakada C, Masaki T, Kume O, Shinohara T, Teshima Y, Hara M, Saikawa T. Role of leptin signaling in the pathogenesis of angiotensin II-mediated atrial fibrosis and fibrillation. *Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol* 2013;6:402-409.

Furuya M, Yoshida M, Hayashi Y, Ohnuma N, Minamino N, Kangawa K, Matsuo H. C-type natriuretic peptide is a growth inhibitor of rat vascular smooth muscle cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1991;177:927–931.

Gardner DG, Newman ED, Nakamura KK, Nguyen KP. Endothelin increases the synthesis and secretion of atrial natriuretic peptide in neonatal rat cardiocytes. *Am J Physiol* 1991;261:E177-182.

Gehrmann J, Hammer PE, Maguire CT, Wakimoto H, Triedman JK, Berul CI. Phenotypic screening for heart rate variability in the mouse. *Am J Physiol* 2000;279:H733–H740.

Gellai M, DeWolf RE, Kinter LB, Beeuwkes R 3rd. The effects of atrial natriuretic factor on blood pressure, heart rate, and renal functions in conscious, spontaneously hypertensive rats. *Circ Res* 1986;59:56-62.

Goetz KL. Renal natriuretic peptide (urodilatin?) and atriopeptin evolving concepts. *Am J Physiol* 1991;261:F921–32.

Goy MF, Oliver PM, Purdy KE, Knowles JW, Fox JE, Mohler PJ, Qian X, Smithies O, Maeda N. Evidence for a novel natriuretic peptide receptor that prefers brain natriuretic peptide over atrial natriuretic peptide. *Biochem J* 2001;358:379–387.

Hagiwara H, Sakaguchi H, Itakura M, Yoshimoto T, Furuya M, Tanaka S, Hirose S. Autocrine regulation of rat chondrocyte proliferation by natriuretic peptide C and its receptor, natriuretic peptide receptor-B. *J Biol Chem.* 1994;269:10729-10733.

Han X, Kobzik L, Balligand JL, Kelly RA, Smith TW. Nitric oxide synthase (NOS3)mediated cholinergic modulation of Ca<sup>2+</sup> current in adult rabbit atrioventricular nodal cells. *Circ Res* 1996;78:998–1008.

He Q, Mendez M, LaPointe MC. Regulation of the human brain natriuretic peptide gene by GATA-4. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 2002;283:E50-57.

Herman JP, Dolgas CM, Rucker D, Langub MC, Jr. Localization of natriuretic peptide activated guanylate cyclase mRNAs in the rat brain. *J Comp Neurol* 1996;369:165–187.

Herring N, Zaman JA, Paterson DJ. Natriuretic peptides like NO facilitate cardiac vagal neurotransmission and bradycardia via a cGMP pathway. *Am J Physiol* 2001;281:H2318–H2327.

Hirata Y, Ishii M, Sugimoto T, Matsuoka H, Sugimoto T, Kangawa K, Matsuo H. The effects of human 28-amino acid peplide on systemic and renal hemodynamics in anesthetized rats. *Circ Res* 1985; 57:634-639.

Hirose M, Furukawa Y, Kurogouchi F, Nakajima K, Miyashita Y, Chiba S. C-type natriuretic peptide increases myocardial contractility and sinus rate mediated by guanylyl cyclase-linked natriuretic peptide receptors in isolated, blood-perfused dog heart preparations. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 1998;286:70-76.

Hodgson-Zingman DM, Karst ML, Zingman LV, Heublein DM, Darbar D, Herron KJ, Ballew JD, de Andrade M, Burnett Jr JC, Olson TM. Atrial natriuretic peptide frameshift mutation in familial atrial fibrillation. *N Eng J Med* 2008;359:158-165.

Hollister AS, Tanaka I, Imada T, Onrot J, Biagioni I, Robertson D, Inagami T. Sodium loading and posture modulate human atrial natriuretic factor plasma levels. *Hypertension* 1986;8:II106-II111.

Holmes SJ, Espiner EA, Richards AM, Yandle TG, Frampton C. Renal, endocrine, hemodynamic effects of human brain natriuretic peptide in normal man. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1993;76:91-96.

Hooper JD, Scarman AL, Clarke BE, Normyle JF, Antalis TM. Localization of the mosaic transmembrane serine protease corin to heart myocytes. *Eur J Biochem* 2000;267:6931-6937.

Horio T, Tokudome T, Maki T, Yoshihara F, Suga S, Nishikimi T, Kojima M, Kawano Y, Kangawa K. Gene expression, secretion, and autocrine action of C-type natriuretic peptide in cultured adult rat cardiac fibroblasts. *Endocrinology* 2003;144:2279–2284.

Hosoda K, Nakao K, Mukoyama M, Saito Y, Jougasaki M, Shirakami G, Suga S, Ogawa Y, Yasue H, Imura H. Expression of brain natriuretic peptide gene in human heart. Production in the ventricle. *Hypertension*. 1991;17:1152-1155.

Hua R, Adamczyk A, Robbins C, Ray G, Rose RA. Distinct patterns of constitutive phosphodiesterase activity in mouse sinoatrial node and atrial myocardium. *PLoS One* 2012;7:e47652.

Hunt PJ, Richards AM, Espiner EA, Nicholls MG, Yandle TG. Bioactivity and metabolism of C-type natriuretic peptide in normal man. *J Clin Endcrinol Metab* 1994;78:1428-1435.

Hunt PJ, Yandle TG, Nicholls MG, Richards AM, Espiner EA. The amino-terminal portion of pro-brain natriuretic peptide (Pro-BNP) circulates in human plasma. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1995;214:1175–1183.

Huntley BK, Sandberg SM, Noser JA, Cataliotti A, Redfield MM, Matsuda Y & Burnett JC Jr. BNP-induced activation of cGMP in human cardiac fibroblasts: Interactions with fibronectin and natriuretic peptide receptors. *J Cell Physiol* 2006;209:943–949.

Hutchinson HG, Trindade PT, Cunanan DB, Wu CF, Pratt RE. Mechanisms of natriuretic-peptide-induced growth inhibition of vascular smooth muscle cells. *Cardiovasc Res* 1997;35:158–167.

Igaki T, Itoh H, Suga S, Hama N, Ogawa Y, Komatsu Y, Mukoyama M, Sugawara A, Yoshimasa T, Tanaka I, Nakao K. C-type natriuretic peptide in chronic renal failure and its action in humans. *Kidney Int* 1996;49:S144–S147.

Igaki T, Itoh H, Suga S, Komatsu Y, Ogawa Y, Doi K, Yoshimasa T, Nakao K 1996 Insulin suppresses endothelial secretion of C-type natriuretic peptide, a novel endothelium-derived relaxing peptide. *Diabetes* 1996;45:S62–S64.

Imai S. Cyclic GMP as a second messenger in the cardiovascular system. *Jpn. Heart* J 1995;36:127–177.

Inagami T. Atrial natriuretic factor. J Biol Chem 1989;264:3043-3046.

Inoue K, Naruse K, Yamagami S, Mitani H, Suzuki N, Takei Y. Four functionally distinct C-type natriuretic peptides found in fish reveal evolutionary history of natriuretic peptide system. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2003;100:10079-10084

Janssen BJ, Smits JF. Autonomic control of blood pressure in mice: basic physiology and effects of genetic modification. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 2002;282:R1545-R1564.

Jaubert J, Jaubert F, Martin N, Washburn LL, Lee BK, Eicher EM et al., Three new allelic mouse mutations that cause sketetal overgrowth involve the natriuretic peptide receptor C gene (Npr3). *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 1999;96:10278-10283.

John SW, Veress AT, Honrath U, Chong CK, Peng L, Smithies O, Sonnenberg . Blood pressure and fluid-electrolyte balance in mice with reduced or absent ANP. *Am J Physiol* 1996;271:R109–R114.

Just A, Faulhaber J, Ehmke H. Autonomic cardiovascular control in conscious mice. Am *J Physiol* 2000;279:R2214–R2221.

Kalra PR, Clague JR, Bolger AP, Anker SD, Poole-Wilson PA, Struthers AD, Coats AJ. Myocardial production of C-type natriuretic peptide in chronic heart failure. *Circulation* 2003;107:571-573.

Kambayashi Y, Nakao K, Mukoyama M, Saito Y, Ogawa Y, Shiono S, Inouye K, Yoshida N, Imura H. Isolation and sequence determination of human brain natriuretic peptide in human atrium. *FEBS* 1990;259:341-345.

Kapoun AM, Liang F, O'Young G,DammDL, Quon D, White RT, Munson K, Lam A, Schreiner GF, Protter AA. B-type natriuretic peptide exerts broad functional opposition to transforming growth factor-in primary human cardiac fibroblasts: fibrosis, myofibroblast conversion, proliferation, and inflammation. *Circ Res* 2004;94:453–461.

Kenny AJ, Bourne A, Ingram J. Hydrolysis of human and pig brain natriuretic peptides, urodilatin, C-type natriuretic peptide and some C-receptor ligands by endopeptidase-24.11. *Biochem J* 1993;291:83–88.

Kishimoto I, Rossi K, Garbers DL. A genetic model provides evidence that the receptor for atrial natriuretic peptide (guanylyl cyclase-A) inhibits cardiac ventricular myocyte hypertrophy. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2001;98:2703–2706.

Kleinert HD, Volpe M, Odell G, Marion D, Atlas SA, Camargo MJ, Laragh JH, Maack T. Cardiovascular effects of atrial natriuretic factor in anesthetized and conscious dogs. *Hypertension* 1986;8:312-316.

Knowles JW, Esposito G, Mao L, Hagaman JR, Fox JE, Smithies O, Rockman HA, Maeda N. Pressure-independent enhancement of cardiac hypertrophy in natriuretic peptide receptor A-deficient mice. *J Clin Invest* 2001;107:975–984.

Koller KJ, deSauvage FJ, Lowe DG, Goeddel DV. Conservation of the kinase-like regulatory domain is essential for activation of the natriuretic peptide receptor guanylyl cyclase. *Mol Cell Biol* 1992;12:2581–2590.

Koller KJ, Lowe DG, Bennett GL, Minamino N, Kangawa K, Matsuo H, Goeddel DV. Selective activation of the B natriuretic peptide receptor by C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP). *Science* 1991;252:120–123.

Kuhn M. Molecular physiology of natriuretic peptide signalling. *Basic Res Cardiol* 2004;99:76-82.

Kurose H, Inagami T, Ui M. Participation of adenosine 5' triphosphate in the activation of membrane-bound guanylate cyclase by the atrial natriuretic factor. *FEBS Lett* 1987;219:375–379.

Lambert C, Ribuot C, Robichaud A, Cusson JR. Negative chronotropic effect of the atrial natriuretic peptide in an anaesthetized dog model. *Eur J Pharmacol* 1994; 252:245-252.

Lang RE, Tholken H, Ganten D, Luft FC, Ruskoaho H, Unger T. Atrial natriuretic factora circulating hormone stimulated by volume loading. *Nature*. 1985;314:264-266. Langub MC Jr, Dolgas CM, Watson RE Jr, Herman JP. The C-type natriuretic peptide receptor is the predominant natriuretic peptide receptor mRNA expressed in rat hypothalamus. *J Neuroendocrinol* 1995;7:305–309.

LaPointe MC. Molecular regulation of the brain natriuretic peptide gene. *Peptide* 2005;26:944-956.

Larose L, McNicoll N, Ong H, De Lean A. Allosteric modulation by ATP of the bovine adrenal natriuretic factor R1 receptor functions. *Biochemistry* 1991;30:8990–8995.

Levin ER, Gardner DG, Samson WK. Natiuretic Peptides. *N Engl J Med* 1998;339:321-328.

Lin X, Hanze J, Heese F, Sodmann R, Lang RE. Gene expression of natriuretic peptide receptors in myocardial cells. *Circ Res* 1995;77:750-758.

Lopez MJ, Wong SK, Kishimoto I, Dubois S, Mach V, Friesen J, Garbers DL, Beuve A. Salt-resistant hypertension in mice lacking the guanylyl cyclase-A receptor for atrial natriuretic peptide. *Nature* 1995;378:65–68.

Lowe DG, Chang MS, Hellmiss R, Chen E, Singh S, Garbers DL, Goeddel DV. Human atrial natriuretic peptide receptor defines a new paradigm for second messenger signal transduction. *EMBO J* 1989;8:1377–1384.

Lumsden NG, Khambata RS, Hobbs AJ. C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP): Cardiovascular roles and potential as a therapeutic target. *Curr Pharm Des* 2010;16:4080-4088.

Maack T, Suzuki M, Almeida FA, Nussenzveig D, Scarborough RM, McEnroe GA, Lewicki JA. Physiological role of silent receptors of atrial natriuretic factor. *Science* 1987;238:675-678.

Madhani M, Scotland RS, MacAllister RJ, Hobbs AJ. Vascular natriuretic peptide receptor linked particulate guanylate cyclases are modulated by nitric oxide-cyclic GMP signalling. *Br J Pharmacol* 2003;139:1289–1296.

Magga J, Vuolteenaho O, Tokola H, Marttila M, Ruskoaho H. Involvement of transcriptional and posttranscriptional mechanisms in cardiac overload–induced increase of B-type natriuretic peptide gene expression. *Circ Res* 1997;81:694-702.

Malito E, Hulse RE, Tang WJ. Amyloid beta-degrading cryptidases: insulin degrading enzyme, presequence peptidase, and neprilysin. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2008;65:2574-2585.

Mangoni ME, Nargeot J. Genesis and regulation of the heart automaticitiy. *Physiol Rev* 2008;88:919-982.

Manning P, Schwartz PT, Katsuba NC, Holmberg SW, Needleman P. Vasopressinstimulated release of atriopeptin: endocrine antagonists in fluid homeostasis. *Science* 1985;229:395-397. Martinez-Rumayor A, Richards AM, Burnett JC, Januzzi Jr. JL. Biology of Natriuretic Peptides. *Am J Cardiol* 2008;101:3A-8A.

Matsukawa N, Grzesik WJ, Takahashi N, Pandey KN, Pang S, Yamauchi M, Smithies O. The natriuretic peptide clearance receptor locally modulates the physiological effects of the natriuretic peptide system. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 1999;96:7403-7408.

Maurice DH, Palmer D, Tilley DG, Dunkerley HA, Netherton SJ, Raymond DR, Elbatarny HS, Jimmo SL. Cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterase activity, expression, and targeting in cells of the cardiovascular system. *Mol Pharmacol* 2003;64: 533–546.

McDowell G, Shaw C, Buchanan KD, Nicholls DP. The naturiuretic peptide family. *Eur J Clin Invest* 1995;25:291-298.

Mery PF, Pavoine C, Belhassen L, Pecker F, Fischmeister R. Nitric oxide regulates cardiac Ca2 current. Involvement of cGMP-inhibited and cGMP-stimulated phosphodiesterases through guanylyl cyclase activation. *J Biol Chem* 1993;268:26286 – 26295.

Migagi KS, Zhang X, Misono KS. Glycosylation sites in the atrial natriuretic peptide receptor oligosaccharide structures are not required for hormone binding. *Eur J Biochem* 2000;267:5758-5768.

Minamino N, Aburaya M, Ueda S, Kangawa K, Matsuo H. The presence of brain natriuretic peptide of 12,000 Daltons in porcine heart. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1988;155:740-746.

Misono KS, Grammer RT, Fukumi H, Inagami T. Rat atrial natriuretic factor: isolation, structure and biological activities of four major peptides. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1984;123:444-451.

Misono KS, Ogawa H, Qiu Y, Ogata CM. Structural studies of the natriuretic peptide receptor: a novel hormone-induced rotation mechanism for transmembrane signal transduction. *Peptides* 2005;26:957–968.

Misono KS, Philo JS, Arakawa T, Ogata CM, Qiu Y, Ogawa H, Young HS. Structure, signaling mechanism and regulation of the natriuretic peptide receptor guanylate cyclase. *FEBS J* 2011;278:1818-1829.

Misono KS. Atrial natriuretic factor binding to its receptor is dependent on chloride concentration: A possible feedback-control mechanism in renal salt regulation. *Circ Res* 2000;86:1135–1139.

Misono KS. Natriuretic peptide receptors: Structure and signaling. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2002;230:49-60.

Monfredi O, Dobrzynski H, Mondal T, Boyett MR, Morris GM. The anatomy and physiology of the sinoatrial node--a contemporary review. *Pacing Clin Electrophysiol* 2010;33:1392-1406.

Mongillo M, Tocchetti CG, Terrin A, Lissandron V, Cheung YF, Dostmann WR, Pozzan T, Kass DA, Paolocci N, Houslay MD, Zaccolo M. Compartmentalized phosphodiesterase-2 activity blunts beta-adrenergic cardiac inotropy via an NO/cGMP-dependent pathway. *Circ Res* 2006;98:226 –234.

Movsesian MA. PDE3 cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterases and the compartmentation of cyclic nucleotide-mediated signalling in cardiac myocytes. *Basic Res Cardiol* 2002;97:I83–I90.

Mukoyama M, Nakao K, Hosoda K, Suga S, Saito Y, Ogawa Y, Shirakami G, Jougasaki M, Obata K, Yasue H, Kambayashi Y, Inouye K, Imura H. Brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) as a novel cardiac hormone in humans- evidence for an exquisite dual natriuretic peptide system, atrial natriuretic peptide and brain natriuretic peptide. *J Clin Invest* 1991;87:1402-1412.

Mukoyama M, Nakao K, Saito Y, Ogawa Y, Hosoda K, Suga S, Shirakami G, Jougasaki M, Imura H. Increased human brain natriuretic peptide in congestive heart failure. *N Engl J Med* 1990;323:757-758.

Muller D, Mukhopadhyay AK, Speth RC, Guidone G, Potthast R, Potter LR, Middendorff R. Spatiotemporal regulation of the two atrial natriuretic peptide receptors in testis. *Endocrinology* 2004;145:1392–1401.

Murthy KS, Makhlouf GM. Identification of the G protein-activating domain of the natriuretic peptide clearance receptor (NPR-C). *J Biol Chem* 1999;274:17587–17592.

Nagase M, Katafuchi T, Hirose S, Fujita T. Tissue distribution and localization of natriuretic peptide receptor subtypes in stroke-prone spontaneously hypertensive rats. *J Hypertens* 1997;15:1235–1243.

Nakao K, Sugawara A, Morii N, Sakamoto M, Yamada T, Itoh H, Shiono S, Saito Y, Nishimura K, Ban T, Kangawa K, Matsuo H, Imura H. The pharmacokinetics of alphahuman atrial natriuretic polypeptide in healthy subjects. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol* 1986;31:101-103.

Nattel S. New ideas about atrial fibrillation 50 years on. Nature 2002;415:219-226.

Nazario B, Hu R-M, Prins B, Levin ER. Atrial and brain natriuretic peptides stimulate the production and secretion of C-type natriuretic peptide from bovine aortic endothelial cells. *J Clin Invest* 1995;95:1151-1157.

Nishikimi T, Maeda N, Matsuoka H. The role of natriuretic peptides in cardioprotection. *Cardiovas Res* 2006;69:318-328.

Norman JA, Little D, Bolgar M & Di Donato G. Degradation of brain natriuretic peptide by neutral endopeptidase: species specific sites of proteolysis determined by mass spectrometry. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1991;175:22–30.

Nunez DJ, Dickson MC, Brown MJ. Natriuretic peptide receptor mRNAs in the rat and human heart. *J Clin Invest* 1992;90:1966-1971.

O'Connor CM, Starling RC, Hernandez AF, Armstrong PW, Dickstein K, Hasselblad V, Heizer GM, Komajda M, Massie BM, McMurray JJ, Nieminen MS, Reist CJ, Rouleau JL, Swedberg K, Adams KF Jr, Anker SD, Atar D, Battler A, Botero R, Bohidar NR, Butler J, Clausell N, Corbalán R, Costanzo MR, Dahlstrom U, Deckelbaum LI, Diaz R, Dunlap ME, Ezekowitz JA, Feldman D, Felker GM, Fonarow GC, Gennevois D, Gottlieb SS, Hill JA, Hollander JE, Howlett JG, Hudson MP, Kociol RD, Krum H, Laucevicius A, Levy WC, Méndez GF, Metra M, Mittal S, Oh BH, Pereira NL, Ponikowski P, Tang WH, Tanomsup S, Teerlink JR, Triposkiadis F, Troughton RW, Voors AA, Whellan DJ, Zannad F, Califf RM. Effect of nesiritide in patients with acute decompensated heart failure. *N Engl J Med* 2011;365:32-43.

Ogawa H, Qiu Y, Ogata CM, Misono KS. Crystal structure of hormone-bound atrial natriuretic peptide receptor extracellular domain: rotation mechanism for transmembrane signal transduction. *J Biol Chem* 2004;279:28625–28631.

Ogawa Y, Itoh H, Tamura N, Suga S, Yoshimasa T, Uehira M, Matsuda S, Shiono S, Nishimoto H, Nakao K. Molecular cloning of the complementary DNA and gene that encode mouse brain natriuretic peptide and generation of transgenic mice that overexpress the brain natriuretic peptide gene. *J Clin Invest* 1994a;93:1911–1921.

Ogawa Y, Itoh H, Yoshitake Y, Inoue M, Yoshimasa T, Serikawa T, Nakao K. Molecular cloning and chromosomal assignment of the mouse C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP) gene (Nppc): comparison with the human CNP gene (NPPC). *Genomics* 1994b;24:383-387.

Ogawa Y, Nakao K, Mukoyama M, Hosoda K, Shirakami G, Arai H, Saito Y, Suga S, Jougasaki M, Imura H. Natriuretic peptides as cardiac hormones in normotensive and spontaneously hypertensive rats-The ventricle is a major site of synthesis and secretion of brain natriuretic peptide. *Circ Res* 1991;69:491-500.

Ogawa Y, Nakao K, Nakagawa O, Komatsu Y, Hosoda K, Suga S, Arai H, Nagata K, Yoshida N, Imura H. Human C-type natriuretic peptide. Characterization of the gene and peptide. *Hypertension* 1992;19:809-813.

Ogihara T, Shima J, Hara H, Tabuchi Y, Hashizume K, Nagano M, Katahira K, Kangawa K, Matsuo H, Kumahara Y. Significant increase in plasma immunoreactive atrial natriuretic polypeptide concentration during head-out water immersion. *Life Sci* 1986;38:2413-2418.

Okamoto T, Katada T, Murayama Y, Ui M, Ogata E, Nishimoto I. A simple structure encodes G protein-activating function of the IGF-II/mannose 6-phosphate receptor. *Cell* 1990;62:709–717.

Oliver PM, Fox JE, Kim R, Rockman HA, Kim HS, Reddick RL, Pandey KN, Milgram SL, Smithies O, Maeda N. Hypertension, cardiac hypertrophy, and sudden death in mice lacking natriuretic peptide receptor A. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 1997;94:14730–14735.

Omori K, Kotera J. Overview of PDEs and their regulation. Circ Res 2007;100;309-327.

Pagano M, Anand-Srivastava MB. Cytoplasmic domain of natriuretic peptide receptor C constitutes Gi activator sequences that inhibit adenylyl cyclase activity. *J Biol Chem* 2001;276:22064–22070.

Pandey KN, Inagami T, Misono KS. Atrial natriuretic factor receptor on cultured Leydig tumor cells: ligand binding and photoaffinity labeling. *Biochemistry* 1986;25:8467–8472.

Pandey KN, Nguyen HT, Li M, Boyle JW. Natriuretic peptide receptor-A negatively regulates mitogen-activated protein kinase and proliferation of mesangial cells: role of cGMP-dependent protein kinase. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2000;271:374–379.

Pandey KN, Nguyen HT, Sharma GD, Shi SJ, Kriegel AM. Ligand regulated internalization, trafficking, and down-regulation of guanylyl cyclase/atrial natriuretic peptide receptor-A in human embryonic kidney 293 cells. *J Biol Chem* 2002;277:4618–4627.

Pandey KN. Biology of natriuretic peptides and their receptors. *Peptides* 2005;26:901-932.

Pandey KN. Stoichiometric analysis of internalization, recycling, and redistribution of photoaffinity-labeled guanylate cyclase/atrial natriuretic factor receptors in cultured murine Leydig tumor cells. *J Biol Chem* 1993;268:4382–4390.

Pankow K, Wang Y, Gembardt F, Krause E, Sun X, Krause G, Schultheiss HP, Siems WE, Walther T. Successive action of meprin A and neprilysin catabolizes B-type natriuretic peptide. *Circ Res* 2007;101:875–882.

Porter JG, Arfsten A, Fuller F, Miller JA, Gregory LC, Lewicki JA. Isolation and functional expression of the human atrial natriuretic peptide clearance receptor cDNA. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 1990;171:796-803.

Potter LR, Abbey-Hosch S, Dickey DM. Natriuretic peptides, their receptors, and cyclic guanosine monophosphate-dependent signaling functions. *Endocr Rev* 2006;27:47-72.

Potter LR, Garbers DL. Dephosphorylation of the guanylyl cyclase- A receptor causes desensitization. *J Biol Chem* 1992;267:14531–4.

Potter LR, Garbers DL. Protein kinase C-dependent desensitization of the atrial natriuretic peptide receptor is mediated by dephosphorylation. *J Biol Chem* 1994;269:14636–42.

Potter LR, Hunter T. Guanylyl cyclase-linked natriuretic peptide receptors: structure and regulation. *J Biol Chem* 2001;276:6057-6060.

Potter LR, Yoder AR, Flora DR, Antos LK, Dickey DM. Natriuretic peptides: their structures, receptors, physiologic functions and therapeutic applications. *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 2009;191:341-366.

Potter LR. Natriuretic peptide metabolism, clearance and degradation. *FEBS J* 2011;278:1808-1817.

Qiu Y, Ogawa H, Miyagi M, Misono KS. Constitutive activation and uncoupling of the atrial natriuretic peptide receptor by mutations at the dimer interface. Role of the dimer structure in signalling. *J Biol Chem* 2004;279:6115–6123.

Ralat LA, Guo Q, Ren M, Funke T, Dickey DM, Potter LR & Tang WJ. Insulindegrading enzyme modulates the natriuretic peptide-mediated signaling response. *J Biol Chem* 2011;286:4670–4679.

Richards AM. The natriuretic peptides in heart failure. *Basic Res Cardiol* 2004;99:94-100.

Rivet-Bastide M, Vandecasteele G, Hatem S, Verde I, Benardeau A, Mercadier JJ, Fischmeister R. cGMP-stimulated cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterase regulates the basal calcium current in human atrial myocytes. *J Clin Invest* 1997;99:2710–2718.

Rodriguez-Pascual F, Miras-Portugal MT, Torres M. Effect of cyclic GMP-increasing agents nitric oxide and C-type natriuretic peptide on bovine chromaffin cell function: inhibitory role mediated by cyclic GMP-dependent protein kinase. *Mol Pharmacol* 1996;49:1058–1070.

Rose RA, Giles WR. Natriuretic peptide C receptor signalling in the heart and vasculature. *J Physiol* 2008;586:353–366.

Rose RA, Kabir MG, Backx PH. Altered heart rate and sinoatrial node function in mice lacking the cAMP regulator phosphoinositide 3-kinase-γ. *Circ Res* 2007;101:1274-1282.

Rose RA, Lomax AE, Kondo CS, Anand-Srivastava MB, Giles WR. Effects of C-type natriuretic peptide on ionic currents in mouse sinoatrial node: a role for the NPR-C receptor. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2004;286:H1970–H1977.

Rosenkranz AC, Woods RL, Dusting GJ, Ritchie RH. Antihypertrophic actions of the natriuretic peptides in adult rat cardiomyocytes: importance of cyclic GMP. *Cardiovasc Res* 2003;57:515–522.

Saito Y, Nakao K, Arai H, Nishimura K, Okumura K, Obata K, Takemura G, Fujiwara H, Sugawara A, Yamada T, Itoh H, Mukoyama M, Hosoda K. Kawai C, Ban T, Yasue H, Imura H. Augmented expression of atrial natriuretic polypeptide gene in ventricle of human failing heart. *J Clin Invest* 1989;83:298-305.

Sawada Y, Suda M, Yokoyama H, Kanda T, Sakamaki T, Tanaka S, Nagai R, Abe S, Takeuchi T. Stretch-induced hypertrophic growth of cardiocytes and processing of braintype natriuretic peptide are controlled by proprotein-processing endoprotease furin. *J Biol Chem* 1997;272:20545–20554.

Schielbinger RJ, Baker MZ, Linden J. Effect of adrenergic and muscarinic cholinergic agonists on atrial natriuretic peptide secretion by isolated rat atria. Potential role of the

autonomic nervous system in modulating atrial natriuretic peptide secretion. *J Clin Invest* 1987;80:1687-1691.

Schulz S, Singh S, Bellet RA, Singh G, Tubb DJ, Chin H and Garbers DL. The primary structure of a plasma membrane guanylate cyclase demonstrates diversity within this new receptor family. *Cell* 1989;58:1155–1162.

Schulz S, Waldman SA. The guanylyl cyclase family of natriuretic peptide receptors. *Vitam Horm.* 1999;57:123-151.

Schulz-Knappe P, Forssmann K, Herbst F, Hock D, Pipkorn R, Forssmann WD. Isolation and structural analysis of urodilatin, a new peptide of the cardiodilatin (ANP)-family extracted from human urine. *Klin Wochenschr* 1988;66:752–759.

Schweitz H, Vigne P, Moinier D, Frelin C, Lazdunski M. A new member of the natriuretic peptide family is present in the venom of the green mamba (*Dendroaspis angusticeps*). *J Biol Chem* 1992;267:13928-13932.

Semenon AG, Seferian KR. Biochemistry of the human B-type natriuretic peptide precursor and molecular aspects of its processing. *Clin Chim Acta* 2011;412:850-860.

Semenov AG, Tamm NN, Seferian KR, Postnikov AB, Karpova NS, Serebryanaya DV, Koshkina EV, Krasnoselsky MI, Katrukha AG. Processing of pro-B-type natriuretic peptide: furin and corin as candidate convertases *Clin Chem* 2010;56:1166-1176.

Shen YT, Graham RM. Vatner SF. Effects of atrial natriuretic factor on blood flow distribution and vascular resistance in conscious dogs. *Am J Physiol* 1991;260:H1893-H1902.

Shields PP, Glembotski CC. Regulation of atrial natriuretic factor-(99-126) secretion from neonatal rat primary atrial cultures by activators of protein kinases A and C. *J Biol Chem* 1989;264:9322-9328.

Smolenski A, Burkhardt AM, Eigenthaler M, Butt E, Gambaryan S, Lohmann SM, Walter U. Functional analysis of cGMP-dependent protein kinases I and II as mediators of NO/cGMP effects. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol* 1998;358:134-139.

Soeki T, Kishimoto I, Okumura H, Tokudome T, Horio T, Mori K, Kangawa K. C-type natriuretic peptide, a novel antifibrotic and antihypertrophic agent, prevents cardiac remodeling after myocardial infarction. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2005;45:608-616.

Soualmia H, Barthelemy C, Masson F, Maistre G, Eurin J, Carayon A. Angiotensin IIinduced phosphoinositide production and atrial natriuretic peptide release in rat atrial tissue. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol.* 1997;29:605-611.

Springer J, Azer J, Hua R, Robbins C, Adamczyk A, McBoyle S, Bissell MB, Rose RA. The natriuretic peptides BNP and CNP increase heart rate and electrical conduction by stimulating ionic currents in the sinoatrial node and atrial myocardium following activation of guanylyl cyclase-linked natriuretic peptide receptors. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 2012;52:1122-1134.

Stasch JP, Hirth-Dietrich C, Kazda S, Neuser D. Endothelin stimulates release of atrial natriuretic peptides in vitro and in vivo. *Life Sci* 1989;45;869-875.

Steinhelper ME, Cochrane KL, Field LJ. Hypotension in transgenic mice expressing atrial natriuretic factor fusion genes. *Hypertension* 1990;16:301–307.

Stingo AJ, Clavell AL, Heublein DM, Wei CM, Pittelkow MR, Burnett JC. Presence of C-type natriuretic peptide in cultured human endothelial cells and plasma. *Am J Physiol* 1992;264:H1318-H1321.

Sudoh T, Minamino N, Kangawa K, Matsuo H. Brain natriuretic peptide-32 N-terminal six amino acid extended form of brain natriuretic peptide identified in porcine brain. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1988;155:726–732.

Sudoh T, Minamino N, Kangawa K, Matsuo H. C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP) a new member of natiuretic peptide family identified in porcine brain. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1990;168:863–870.

Suga S, Itoh H, Komatsu Y, Ogawa Y, Hama N, Yoshimasa T, Nakao K. Cytokineinduced C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP) secretion from vascular endothelial cells– evidence for CNP as a novel autocrine/paracrine regulator from endothelial cells. *Endocrinology* 1993;133:3038–3041.

Suga S, Nakao K, Hosoda K, Mukoyama M, Ogawa Y, Shirakami G, Arai H, Saito Y, Kambayashi Y, Inouye K, Imura . Receptor selectivity of natriuretic peptide family, atrial natriuretic peptide, brain natriuretic peptide, and C-type natriuretic peptide. *Endocrinology* 1992a;130:229–239.

Suga S, Nakao K, Itoh H, Komatsu Y, Ogawa Y, Hama N, Imura H. Endothelial production of C-type natriuretic peptide and its marked augmentation by transforming growth factor-beta. Possible existence of "vascular natriuretic peptide system". *J Clin Invest.* 1992b;90:1145-1149.

Szczesny G, Veihelmann A, Massberg S, Nolte D, Messmer K. Long-term anaesthesia using inhalatory isoflurane in different strains of mice-the haemodynamic effects. *Lab Anim.* 2004;38:64-69.

Takahashi N, Saito Y, Kuwahara K, Harada M, Kishimoto I, Ogawa Y, Kawakami R, Nakagawa Y, Nakanishi M, Nakao K. Angiotensin II-induced ventricular hypertrophy and extracellular signal-regulated kinase activation are suppressed in mice overexpressing brain natriuretic peptide in circulation. *Hypertens Res* 2003;26:847–853.

Takemura G, Fujiwara H, Mukoyama M, Saito Y, Nakao K, Kawamura A, Ishida M, Kida M, Uegaito T, Tanaka M, Akira Matsumori, Takako Fujiwara, MD; Hiroo Imura, MD; and Chuichi Kawai, M et al. Expression and distribution of atrial natriuretic peptide in human hypertrophic ventricle of hypertensive hearts and hearts with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. *Circulation* 1991;83:181-190.

Tamura N, Ogawa Y, Chusho H, Nakamura K, Nakao K, Suda M, Kasahara M, Hashimoto R, Katsuura G, Mukoyama M, Itoh H, Saito Y, Tanaka I, Otani H, Katsuki M. Cardiac fibrosis in mice lacking brain natriuretic peptide. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2000;97:4239–4244.

Tamura N, Ogawa Y, Yasoda A, Itoh H, Saito Y, Nakao K. Two cardiac natriuretic peptide genes (atrial natriuretic peptide and brain natriuretic peptide) are organized in tandem in the mouse and human genomes. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 1996;28:1811-1815.

Tawaragi Y, Fuchimura K, Tanaka S, Minamino N, Kangawa K, Matsuo H. Gene and precursor structures of human C-type natriuretic peptide. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1991;175:645-651.

Thibault G, Charbonneau C, Bilodeau J, Schiffrin EL, Garcia R. Rat brain natriuretic peptide is localized in atrial granules and released into the circulation. *Am J Physiol* 1992;263:R301-R309.

Thireau J, Karam S, Fauconnier J, Roberge S, Cassan C, Cazorla O, Aimond F, Lacampagne A, Babuty D, Richard S. Functional evidence for an active role of B-type natriuretic peptide in cardiac remodelling and pro-arrhythmogenicity. *Cardiovasc Res* 2012;95:59-68.

Thuerauf DJ, Hanford DS, Glembotski CC. Regulation of rat brain natriuretic peptide transcription. A potential role for GATA-related transcription factors in myocardial cell gene expression. *J Biol Chem* 1994;269:17772-17775.

Tokola H, Hautala N, Marttila M, Magga J, Pikkarainen S, Kerkelä R, Vuolteenaho O, Ruskoaho H. Mechanical load-induced alterations in B-type natriuretic peptide gene expression. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* 2001;79:646-653.

Tokudome T, Horio T, Soeki T, Mori K, Kishimoto I, Suga S, Yoshihara F, Kawano Y, Kohno M, Kangawa K. Inhibitory effect of C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP) on cultured cardiac myocyte hypertrophy: interference between CNP and endothelin-1 signaling pathways. *Endocrinology* 2004;145:2131–2140.

Tremblay J, Desjardins R, Hum D, Gutkowska J, Hamet P. Biochemistry and physiology of the natriuretic peptide receptor guanylyl cyclases. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2002;230:31-47.

Tsutsui M, Yanagihara N, Minami K, Kobayashi H, Nakashima Y, Kuroiwa A, Izumi F. C-type natriuretic peptide stimulates catecholamine synthesis through the accumulation of cyclic GMP in cultured bovine adrenal medullary cells. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 1994;268:584-589.

Villar IC, Panayiotou CM, Sheraz A, Madhani M, Scotland RS, Nobles M, Kemp-Harper B, Ahluwalia A, Hobbs AJ. Definitive role for natriuretic peptide receptor-C in mediating the vasorelaxant activity of C-type natriuretic peptide and endothelium-derived hyperpolarising factor. *Cardiovasc Res* 2007;74:515–525.

Vinogradova TM, Sirenko S, Lyashkov AE, Younes A, Li Y, Zhu W, Yang D, Ruknudin AM, Spurgeon H, Lakatta EG. Constitutive phosphodiesterase activity restricts spontaneous beating rate of cardiac pacemaker cells by suppressing local Ca2+ releases. *Circ Res* 2008;102:761-769.

Vollmar AM, Gerbes AL, Nemer M, Schultz R. Detection of C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP) transcript in the rat heart and immune organs. *Endocrinology* 1993;132:1872-1874.

Walther T, Stepan H. C-type natriuretic peptide in reproduction, pregnancy and fetal development. *J Endocrinol* 2004;180:17-22.

Watanabe Y, Nakajima K, Shimamori Y, Fujimoto Y. Comparison of the hydrolysis of the three types of natriuretic peptides by human kidney neutral endopeptidase 24.11. *Biochem Mol Med* 1997;61:47–51.

Wei CM, Heublein DM, Perrella MA, Lerman A, Rodeheffer RJ, McGregor CG, Edwards WD, Schaff HV, Burnett JC Jr. Natriuretic peptide system in human heart failure. *Circulation* 1993;88:1004-1009.

Whalen EJ, Saurer TB, Johnson AK, Lewis SJ. Intracellular cGMP may promote Ca2+dependent and Ca2+-independent release of catecholamines from sympathetic nerve terminals. *Vascul Pharmacol* 2006;45:102-111.

Wilcox JN, Augustine A, Goeddel DV, Lowe DG. Differential regional expression of three natriuretic peptide receptor genes within primate tissues. *Mol Cell Biol* 1991;11:3454–3462.

Wilson EM, Chinkers M. Identification of sequences mediating guanylyl cyclase dimerization. *Biochemistry* 1995;34:4696–4701.

Wong SK, Ma CP, Foster DC, Chen AY, Garbers DL. The guanylyl cyclase-A receptor transduces an atrial natriuretic peptide/ATP activation signal in the absence of other proteins. *J Biol Chem* 1995;270:30818–30822.

Woods RL. Oliver JR. Korner PI. Direct and neurohumoral cardiovascular effects of atrial natriuretic peptide. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol* 1989;13:177-185.

Wu C, Wu F, Pan J, Morser J, Wu Q. Furin-mediated processing of Pro-C-type natriuretic peptide. *J Biol Chem* 2003;278:25847-25852.

Wu F, Yan W, Pan J, Morser J, Wu Q. Processing of pro-atrial natriuretic peptide by corin in cardiac myocytes. *J Biol Chem* 2002;277:16900–16905.

Xia W, Mruk D, Cheng CY. C-type natriuretic peptide regulates blood-testis barrier dynamics in adult rat testes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2007;104:3841-3846.

Yan W, Wu F, Morser J, Wu Q. Corin, a transmembrane cardiac serine protease, acts as a pro-atrial natriuretic peptide converting enzyme. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2000;97:8525-8529.

Yandle TG, Richards AM, Nicholls MG, Cuneo R, Espiner EA, Livesey JH. Metabolic clearance rate and plasma half life of alpha-human atrial natriuretic peptide in man. *Life Sci* 1986;38:1827-1833.

Yasue H, Obata K, Okumura K, Kurose M, Ogawa H, Matsuyama K, Jougasaki M, Saito Y, Nakao K, Imura H. Increased secretion of atrial natriuretic polypeptide (ANP) from the left ventricle in patients with dilated cardiomyopathy. *J. Clin. Invest* 1989;83:46-51.

Yoshimura M, Yasue H, Okumura K Ogawa H, Jougaski M, Mukoyama M, Nakao K, Imura H. Different secretion patterns on atrial natriuretic peptide and brain natriuretic peptide in patients with congestive heart failure. *Circulation* 1993;87:464-469.

Zaccolo M, Movsesian MA. cAMP and cGMP signaling cross-talk: role of phosphodiesterases and implications for cardiac pathophysiology. *Circ Res* 2007;100:1569-1578.

Zaccolo M. Spatial control of cAMP signalling in health and disease. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* 2011;11:649–655.

Zhang M, Kass DA. Phosphodiesterases and cardiac cGMP: evolving roles and controversies. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 2011;32:360-365.

Zhang M, Su YQ, Sugilura K, Xia G, Eppig JJ. Granulosa cell ligand NPPC and its receptor NPR2 maintain meiotic arrest in mouse oocytes. *Science* 2010;330:366-369.

Zhou H, Murthy KS. Identification of the G protein-activating sequence of the singletransmembrane natriuretic peptide receptor C (NPR-C). *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 2003;84:C1255–C1261.

Zongazo MA, Carayon A, Masson F, Maistre G, Noé E, Eurin J, Barthelemy C, Komajda M, Legrand JC. Effects of arginine vasopressin and extracellular osmolarity on atrial natriuretic peptide release by superfused rat atria. *Eur J Pharmacol* 1991;209:45-55.